Highlights

- new concept proposed for estimating small-area human populations
- Sewage Chemical-Information Mining (SCIM) measures biomarkers in sewage
- real-time estimation of populations (accommodating influx and efflux) is possible
- coprostanol is identified as a candidate biomarker for estimating population size
- composite biomarkers having complementary properties could improve accuracy

Real-Time Estimation of Small-Area Populations with Human Biomarkers in Sewage

Christian G. Daughton

Environmental Sciences Division, National Exposure Research Laboratory, U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, 944 East Harmon Avenue, Las Vegas, NV, USA 89119 Tel: 702-798-2207; fax: 702-798-2142; e-mail: daughton.christian@epa.gov

Abstract: A new approach is conceptualized for measuring small-area human populations by using biomarkers in sewage. The basis for the concept (SCIM: Sewage Chemical-Information Mining) is supported by a comprehensive examination and synthesis of data published across several disciplines, including medicine, microbiology, clinical chemistry, and environmental science. Accurate measures of human populations are fundamental to numerous disciplines, including economics, marketing, politics, sociology, public health and safety (e.g., disease management; assessment of natural hazards; disaster prevention and response), quality of life, and the environment. Knowing the size, distribution, and flow of a small-area (local) population facilitates understanding the numerous and complex linkages and interactions between humans and the environment. Examples include material-flow (substance-flow) analysis, determining the magnitude of per capita contribution of pollutant loadings to watersheds, or forecasting future impacts of local populations on the environment or a population's demands on resources. While no definitive approach exists for measuring small-area populations, census-taking is a longestablished convention. No approach exists, however, for gauging small-area populations in realtime, as none is able to capture population dynamics, which involve transient changes (e.g., daily influx and efflux) and lasting changes (e.g., births, deaths, change in residence). Accurate measurement of small-area populations in real time has never been possible but is essential for facilitating the design of more sustainable communities. Real-time measurement would provide communities the capability of testing what-if scenarios in design and policy decisions.

After evaluation of a range of biomarkers (including the nitrogenous waste product creatinine, which has been long used in clinical chemistry as a parameter to normalize the concentrations of other urinary excretion products to account for urine dilution), the biomarker with the most potential for the SCIM concept for real-time measurement of population was determined to be coprostanol — the major sterol produced by microbial reduction of cholesterol in the colon.

<u>Keywords</u>: small-area populations; biomarkers; sewage; coprostanol; creatinine; excretion; substance-flow analysis

<u>Abbreviations</u>: ASAP-SCIM: analysis of small-area populations by sewage chemicalinformation mining; BOD: biological oxygen demand; CoP: coprostanol; FEUDS: forensic epidemiology using drugs in sewage; MDL: method detection limit; POCIS: polar organic chemical integrative sampling; SCIM: sewage chemical-information mining; SPMD: solid phase membrane device; STP: sewage treatment plant.

Contents

- 1. Introduction
 - 1.1. Small-area populations and their measurement
 - 1.2. Objectives
- 2. Background
 - 2.1. Prior approaches for using sewage to estimate population size
- 3. Possible biomarkers for estimating population size via Sewage Chemical-Information Mining (SCIM)
 - 3.1. Creatinine as a possible biomarker for estimating population
 - 3.1.1. Confounding of SCIM data by creatine/creatinine in foods
 - 3.1.2. Creatinine in sewage
 - 3.2. Coprostanol (CoP) as a possible biomarker for estimating population
 - 3.2.1. Biological origins of CoP
 - 3.2.2. Gut microbiome composition as the primary driver in human CoP production (converters versus non-converters)
 - 3.2.3. Inter- and intra-individual variation in cholesterol-CoP conversion
 - 3.2.4. Per capita total daily excretion of CoP
 - 3.2.5. Analysis for CoP
 - 3.2.6. Stability of CoP
 - 3.2.7. CoP in raw sewage
 - 3.2.8. CoP in treated sewage
- 4. Other potential markers
- 5. The challenge of representative sampling
- 6. Next steps
- 7. ASAP-SCIM and the future
 - 7.1. Automated, in-line, real-time measurement
 - 7.2. Composite index of <u>de facto</u> population via multiple biomarkers
 - 7.3. Facilitating new uses for <u>de facto</u> population estimates gauging the health of communities

Acknowledgments

References

- Table 1. Ideal attributes for SCIM biomarkers targeted for estimating population
- Table 2. Selected data on per capita total daily excretion of CoP
- Table 3. Major steps required for validating SCIM concept for estimating population size by monitoring for coprostanol or other biomarkers
- Figure 1. Chemical structures of select biomarkers

1. Introduction

1.1. Small-area populations and their measurement

The critical importance of knowing the size of discrete human populations was clear millennia ago with rulers who needed to gauge the pool of those who could pay taxes or serve in militia; the Bible's book of Numbers is but one example. Today the importance continues to grow, driven by questions germane to economics, marketing, politics, sociology, public health and safety (e.g., epidemiology, disease management; assessment of natural hazards; disaster prevention and response), quality of life, and the environment. Population density and its flow play major roles in demands on infrastructure and ecological services, as well as serving as a major environmental stressor itself.

City planning (public requirements for infrastructure, such as land, transportation, schools, communication, drinking water and wastewater treatment and distribution, waste disposal, emergency services, and healthcare), formulation of public policy, and resource allocation often rely on understanding not just the size and distribution, but also the flow of small-area (local) populations. Understanding the size, distribution, and dynamics of local populations is essential for modeling future projections and forecasting. It also facilitates understanding the numerous and complex linkages and interactions between humans and the environment, such as for material-flow (substance-flow) analysis (Baker, 2009) – especially the flow of pollutants – and for the study of sustainability and environmental justice.

As a key denominator term in a wide array of statistics and ratios involved with various calculations, the error associated with population size is often overlooked relative to the numerator (Aickin et al., 1991; Thunhurst, 2009). Given the numerous integral roles played by population statistics, the methodologies fundamental for measuring or estimating small-area populations are surprisingly limited; none is an accepted standard and all can be prone to considerable error. Because of the complexities involved with population estimation, advancements in the range of available tools have been incremental. New paradigms have not emerged. The most recent improvements have been the application of remote-sensing and geographic information system techniques to extant census data (e.g., for small-area populations, where data on housing units and persons per household can be applied). Summary of the existing approaches and their complexity and limitations is widely available (e.g., Deng et al., 2010). The general approaches for census taking – and its associated problems and limitations – have also been summarized in numerous documents (e.g., Smith and Morrison, 2005; Swanson and McKibben, 2010; US Census Bureau, 2011; Wilmoth, 2004).

Population size is clearly a key parameter in a broad spectrum of processes fundamental to governance. Accurate data are required to make sound decisions involved with planning and forecasting, policy making, and resource allocation. Accurate data are necessary for guiding development, assessing demand on services and infrastructure, and informing legislation. Current methodologies are based on public surveys (such as census taking), augmented with a wide array of demographic statistics, such as tourism. Census taking, however, provides estimates that quickly become increasingly outdated and cannot be easily updated to accommodate change – births, deaths, and migration (movement); this is exacerbated by the fact

that census taking is infrequent because of its cost. Complex models (e.g., cohort survival models) relying on numerous assumptions and estimates are therefore required to interpolate or extrapolate in order to generate postcensal or intercensal population estimates (e.g., Dennis et al., 2007).

Census taking uses one of two basic approaches for estimating geographically located populations. These result in data applicable to two different purposes – estimates of <u>de jure</u> population or <u>de facto</u> population. A <u>de jure</u> population comprises all "usual" residents, mainly those with formal residences. A <u>de facto</u> population comprises all those who happen to be present, regardless of the location of their formal or usual residence. A <u>de facto</u> population therefore includes all non-residents (e.g., commuters, visitors, tourists) and excludes all permanent residents who happen to be absent (Bell, 2004; Wu et al., 2005). There can be ambiguity in defining the two types, and delineating between them in practice can become convoluted.

For the purposes of environmental impact, the <u>de facto</u> population can be considered the more significant parameter, as it reflects the actual demands on local services. With an increasingly transient and mobile society, estimating <u>de facto</u> population assumes increasing importance. Furthermore, one particular aspect of measuring population size and distribution has been growing in importance – the need for real-time measurement, which essentially yields estimates of the "true" <u>de facto</u> population. Conventional estimation approaches all rely on existing data (e.g., census) to drive computational and statistical extrapolations and projections. Although accurate measurement of small-area populations in real time is essential for facilitating the

design of more sustainable communities, it is currently not possible. Real-time measurement would provide communities the capability for the first time of quickly testing what-if scenarios in design and policy decisions.

With this said, alternative approaches for measuring population size continue to emerge but have fundamental limitations excluding them from the uses considered here. For example, monitoring of cell (mobile) phone use has been explored as a means of measuring urban population density and flow (e.g., Dan and He, 2010). The utility of this approach is limited by the variable extent of cell phone possession (market penetration) and does not directly correspond with de facto local population (e.g., the very young do not use cell phones); whether a cell phone is actually in use depends on user behavior. With these problems aside, cell phone use would likely measure a sizeable de facto non-local population (such as commuters) that is only momentarily passing through a local area. This would make the resulting population estimates useless for a major application of the concept presented here, which will entail the acquisition of biomarker data from sewage (see Section 7.3).

1.2. Objectives

Presented here is a concept for measuring dynamic, small-area populations in real time. The concept relies on monitoring raw sewage for the combined excretion of a biomarker known to have a relatively stable per capita rate of elimination in urine or feces. The approach ensures that the entire actual (<u>de facto</u>) population is sampled and that the absent portion of the <u>de jure</u> population is excluded. This contrasts sharply with the census approach, which acquires a static snapshot estimate and usually succeeds in only capturing a portion of the population. This new

approach could also provide a vastly improved accounting of transient population mobility. The principles and foundation of the concept are presented, along with its limitations and weaknesses. Preliminary proof-of-principle is also discussed. With follow-on, field-based studies, this measurement methodology could be continually refined. A major objective of this work is to foster discussion and catalyze further investigation designed to evaluate the proposal's merits.

The concept would be suitable for the vast majority of metropolitan and urban small-area populations. It might provide not just real-time estimates, but also require considerably less skill and expense compared with all conventional public-survey approaches such as a census. The concept also has the potential to eventually be widely employed and automated, providing sufficient spatiotemporal resolution so that the dynamics of population movement could be mapped and displayed in real time. Population movements (both transient and permanent) occur in different time frames, ranging from seasonal (e.g., vacations and seasonal-driven migration) to daily (commuting to work, business trips, errands, socializing, visits). The concept could revolutionize the way that population data are visualized – in a way analogous to the implementation of surveillance radar for actively conveying current weather; on-the-fly prediction capabilities from examination of trends might also be possible. Moreover, the concept imposes no concerns regarding confidentiality or privacy since the data never relate to identifiable individuals.

The concept proposed here is based on the mining of the chemical information contained in sewage. A portion of this untapped, rich source of information resides in the numerous

biomarkers of endogenous human biochemical processes. These biomarkers continually undergo urinary or fecal excretion and represent the sum total contributions from the real-time population served by any given sewerage system. The basis of the concept is the measurement of one or more biomarkers whose intra- and inter-individual variation in daily per capita excreted quantities is minimal.

The general approach is termed "analysis of small-area populations by sewage chemicalinformation mining" (ASAP-SCIM). This paper outlines the general conceptual approach and discusses the criteria for selection of suitable biomarkers whose levels in sewage reflect per capita contributions and can therefore serve as proxies for population counts.

2. Background

Beyond the numerous conventional uses of population estimates, newly emerging applications relevant to measuring interactions at the human-environment interface will require increasingly accurate real-time, <u>de facto</u> population estimates – those capable of resolving the diurnal ebb and flow of small-area populations, such as the daily redistribution from residences to locations outside the defined area. The most common of these newer applications are models aimed at providing normalized per capita estimates of material flows [e.g., "pollutant load per capita" (Tsuzuki, 2006)]; examples include estimating per capita contributions to the environment of pesticides, biocides, drugs, personal care products, nanomaterials, and household chemicals. These models facilitate better understanding of individual contributions to waste streams, thereby permitting assessment of the effectiveness of measures targeted at waste reduction, or with assessing environmental justice. Examples of the problems encountered and the many variables

and factors involved with deriving per capita flows can be seen in a number of papers (e.g., Khan and Nicell, 2010; Ort et al., 2010a; Ort et al., 2010b; Rieckermann et al., 2011).

In general, most of these current applications that make use of chemical loadings in sewage must rely on inaccurate population data derived from aged or incomplete sources such as census surveys or utility customers billed (e.g., Anderson et al., 2004; Banta-Green et al., 2009; Clara et al., 2011; Kasprzyk-Hordern et al., 2009; Neset et al., 2010; Ort et al., 2009; Rowsell et al., 2010; Tsuzuki, 2006).

2.1. Prior approaches for using sewage to estimate population size

Advancements in estimating de facto small-area population size would greatly aid the development of human-environment interface models such as those for material flows. One of the only attempts at developing a non-census based approach for estimating population was conceptualized in the early 1970s. The model attempted to estimate population size simply from an algorithm that used wastewater flow rates. "Demoflush" (a term derived from "demographics" and "flush") was developed for Ocean City, Maryland, to gauge the annual influx of tourists, initially in order to plan for augmented staffing of medical facilities (Goldschmidt and Dahl, 1976); estimates using conventional techniques were providing estimates of tourist influx that varied by five fold.

Although simple in concept, the Demoflush model had to rely on many unverifiable assumptions, a key one being the daily per capita water usage – a value that is subject to many drivers. Confounding its usefulness were additional unknowns such as sewer

infiltration/exfiltration and contributions from industrial water discharge. A very large but indeterminate error associated with the Demoflush approach eventually became evident (Editorial, October 2, 2009; Russo, August 14, 2009) and indicated that wastewater flow cannot be used as a proxy for population. There are too many variables and unknowns, all of which will vary from city to city and depend on variations in local conditions, sewerage infrastructure, periodic changes such as season/weather, and local water usage customs and restrictions. The information content of the physical attributes of sewage is insufficient for estimating population size.

Some material-flow models have tried to make use of approaches conventionally used for estimating population size for the design of sewage treatment plants (STPs). Several terms are used in referring to the population serviced by a particular STP: "population served," "population equivalent," and "effective population." Population served refers to the population residing and paying hook-up fees within the sewage district physically connected to a particular STP. The population served approximates the <u>de jure</u> population. This slice of population does not account for reduction or increase in waste discharge that occurs during resident travel outside the STP's service zone or for non-residents traveling into the zone. Population equivalent (unit per capita loading) is an approach long-used for roughly estimating the serviced population – a statistic relied upon for design of STP capacity. It is based on the assumption that the 5-day biological oxygen demand (BOD₅) of the material excreted from one individual ranges from about 40 to 80 grams per day (Heidrich et al., 2010); variations of this approach use BOD measured over different periods or similar measures such as chemical oxygen demand (COD, which ranges from 60-120 g/day). A major problem with the routine use of BOD is the time required for the

test; this could potentially be solved with new, real-time sensors (e.g., Hur et al., 2010). But with respect to any potential utility for SCIM, BOD does not specifically reflect the residue from human metabolism since it measures any biodegradable substance that enters sewers, which often includes food waste and industry effluents. The effective population simply tries to account for all of those entities contributing BOD to an STP's sewerage, whether originating directly from humans or from other sources. Improvements based on these approaches have tried to incorporate geographic information system techniques or the use of conservative tracers such as boron (but whose presence is not unique to human activity nor is its per capita usage stable) (e.g., Fox et al., 2002; Keller et al., 2006; Keller et al., 2007).

A major confounder to basing population estimates on information mined from centralized sewage systems is the incidence of the resident population that is not hooked up to a system, such as those using septic systems or even the less common practice of straight-piping. The incidence of septic systems can vary greatly with locale. On average, an estimated 20% of total U.S. housing units were served by septic systems in 2007 (USEPA, 2008); the geographic distribution is roughly equal among the rural and suburban US.

The need for accurate measures of a population whose combined sewer discharge comprises the total flow into a single STP was catalyzed with introduction in 2001 (Daughton, 2001) of a material-flow model concept later to be termed FEUDS – "Forensic Epidemiology Using Drugs in Sewage" (Daughton, 2011). The objective of FEUDS is to use the measured concentrations of particular drugs (or metabolites) excreted into sewage to back-calculate the original total usage and per capita usage levels of the aggregate population; the FEUDS approach is being extended

to other substances, such as ethanol (Reid et al., 2011). The overall usage data are normalized against the presumed total population for the purposes of time-course or inter-population comparisons of community-wide or per capita drug usage.

Since population size is not accurately known, as an alternative to normalizing material-flow data to the estimated population size, the FEUDS concept as originally proposed (Daughton, 2001) suggested that specific biomarkers might be used as surrogate population measures against which to normalize total usage. This could then indirectly generate average per capita consumption rates. At that time, two of the suggested biomarkers (Daughton, 2001) were creatinine (a major urinary metabolite) and coprostanol (a major fecal sterol) (see Figure 1). These biomarkers will serve as the primary focus of the remainder of this paper, although the prospects for several other biomarker possibilities will be briefly discussed.

3. Possible biomarkers for estimating population size via Sewage Chemical-Information Mining (SCIM)

A large expanse of literature from a broad spectrum of disciplines was examined in evaluating the potential utility of excreted biomarkers. Publications were located using SciVerse ScienceDirect and Google Scholar, coupled with locating numerous additional references by reverse and forward citation analysis. Full-text reprints were archived in a bibliographic citation database (EndNote, Thomson Reuters), facilitating full-text keyword Boolean searches.

The many factors or attributes that need to be examined in determining whether a biomarker might be useful for estimating human population size via SCIM are summarized in Table 1. An

essential characteristic for a biomarker to be useful for measuring population is a low populationwide variance in the per capita absolute quantities excreted daily; knowledge of quantities excreted daily ensures that diurnal variations (e.g., resulting from biorhythms) are fully accommodated. Published data for daily excreted quantities of biomarkers, however, are not provided as frequently as excreted concentrations. This is because most biomarker data come from clinical studies, where sampling of subjects usually employs the spot testing of excreta (convenience samples) rather than the much more onerous collection of complete 24-h samples. Therefore, much of the published data on biomarker excretion is reported in terms of concentration levels in spot samples of either urine or feces. To derive the per capita daily excreted rates from the concentration levels in spot samples of urine or fecal material, the rates of elimination of urine (e.g., volume/day) or fecal material (wet or dry mass/day) must be known for each study; these data are often not provided by published studies, limiting the usefulness of the data.

3.1. Creatinine as a possible biomarker for estimating population

A reasonable starting point for selecting possible SCIM biomarkers is the published literature from clinical chemistry. A biomarker widely used in clinical chemistry, and one with extensive published data on excretion, is <u>creatinine</u>. A small portion of <u>creatine</u> (and phosphocreatine), which is stored predominately in skeletal muscle, is continually converted by non-enzymatic dehydration/cyclization to form the endogenous anhydride, creatinine (a nitrogenous waste product cleared via the kidney); the rate of conversion, in males for example, is about 1.6-1.7% per day (Boeniger et al., 1993).

Some historical context is required to understand the important role played by creatinine in clinical chemistry. In 1905, Folin first proposed that urinary creatinine could be used to normalize (adjust) for urine dilution in spot samples, in order to avoid collection of 24-h samples (Edwards et al., 1969). For decades, levels of creatinine in spot urine samples have been routinely used to normalize the levels of other clinical urinary markers. Widely accepted has been the assumption that creatinine is excreted at a constant rate, independent of urine flow/volume (and could serve as a measure of glomerular filtration rate). It could therefore be used to account for the relative dilution of the urine sample (which is largely a function of hydration status) or variation in diuresis (as a function of disease); urinary creatinine concentration is therefore assumed to vary inversely and in a constant manner with respect to urine dilution. Evidence continues to emerge, however, that creatinine may often serve as a biological marker of exposure or effect; one example is its variable output being a strong function of arsenic methylation (Basu et al., 2011). The many factors involved with variability in creatinine output have been summarized by Ryan et al. (2011).

Considerable research has examined the intra- and inter-individual excretion of creatinine in terms of urinary concentrations. For the purposes of using SCIM to estimate population size, however, the question is not whether creatinine excretion varies with respect to its urinary concentration (which is expected), but rather, whether its 24-h per capita mass output is constant – and therefore whether it can serve as a measure of combined contributions from discrete individuals. Important to note, however, is that only a small portion of the creatinine excretion literature provides data on the basis of quantity excreted per day; most is expressed in terms of concentration.

Although creatinine has been long used in clinical chemistry to account for variations in urine output, the underlying principles are not without considerable debate. There are many potential pitfalls that derive from numerous variables. Despite its wide acceptance in clinical chemistry, the published literature (even as far back as the 1950s) shows that intra- and inter-day creatinine excretion is not constant and that daily excreted quantities can have high variance. As one example, a wide range (nearly 3-fold) of creatinine output among individuals was shown in a 1968 study, where mean daily creatinine output over the course of several weeks among four men in apparently good health ranged from 914 to 2,552 mg/day (Scott and Hurley, 1968).

About 60 references with creatinine excretion data, spanning the years 1968-2011, were examined for the work reported here. Numerous studies have shown that daily urinary creatinine excretion can vary widely for individuals and even more among a population. A few of these are summarized here. A review of the literature (1905-1970) on the variability of creatinine daily excretion revealed a coefficient of variation of intra-individual daily excretion rates ranging from about 3 to 20% in different subjects (Curtis and Fogel, 1970). In children, 24-h excreted creatinine can vary by more than an order of magnitude among individuals. For example, in boys with heights spanning 2-fold (90-196 cm), creatinine excretion was found to range over an order of magnitude – from 1.3 to 17.8 mmol/day (Remer et al., 2002). In a study of 8 subjects over 6-10 months, mean daily excretion ranged from 1.54 to 1.87 g/day, and the range of the individual values (representing 54 to 97 daily samples per subject) across all 8 subjects spanned 1.01 to 2.58 g/day (Greenblatt et al., 1976); variance was later shown to derive largely from seasonal influences (Ransil et al., 1977). In a study that collected single 24-h urine samples, levels of

creatine were $1.325\pm0.525 \ \mu\text{g/d}$ for 32 smokers and $1.459\pm0.470 \ \mu\text{g/d}$ for non-smokers; levels were roughly 70-80% higher for males than females (Yan et al., 2007).

One study on reference ranges for creatinine in urine used 288 volunteers across six age groups (spanning ages from birth to over 70) from both genders (Weykamp et al., 1989). For the age groups from 17 to over 70, creatinine excretion ranged from 4.1 to 19.4 mmol/day. For the age groups from 0-16, the creatinine levels ranged from 0.5-15.3 mmol/day. Urinary creatinine from 254 working adults was measured yearly for up to 9 years in a study involving 1,217 samples of 24-h collections (one per year) (James et al., 1988). Daily urinary creatinine excretion (mg/day) for all women was $1,041\pm291$, compared with all men at $1,642\pm418$. Depending on body weight, the range of daily individual excretion over a period of 5-9 years spanned the extremes of roughly 400-600 mg/day (for white women) to 2,000-3,200 mg/day (for black men) – roughly a 5-fold range. Variability for individuals was about 15%. Men excreted about 33% more per day than women. It is important to note that the variance may have been even higher, as outliers were excluded under the possibly erroneous assumption that they resulted from 24-h sample collections that were incomplete; this is a problem that confounds the examination of population variance in many creatinine studies using 24-h collections, as exclusion of outliers was often based partly on the circular assumption that creatinine excretion was supposed to be constant.

A study of 24-h urine samples from 2,075 men and 1,933 women showed creatinine daily levels (mmo1/24 h) of 14.36 ± 4.1 for men and 10.28 ± 2.7 for women; levels from men were on average 40% higher than women (Kesteloot and Joossens, 1996). This study, like others, showed a continual diminution in excretion with age – decreasing in men (and women) from a maximum of 15.69 (11.04) mmol/day for 35-39 years old to 12.27 (8.86) mmol/day for 70 years and older.

Broad and skewed distributions for daily output of creatinine are a function of gender, presumably because of the differences in skeletal muscle mass. Excretion was observed to vary across the range of 1-2.5 g/day, with tails below 1 and up to 3 or more grams per day. The most frequent values for males were 1.5-2.0 and for females 1.0-1.5 g/day. Day-to-day intra-individual daily ranges (over 4 consecutive days) spanned 9-79% of the maximum values, with the total range among all individuals spanning roughly 0.5-2.4 g/day (Alessio et al., 1985). In 20 healthy subjects, 24-h urinary creatinine averaged 1,638 mg/day with a 3-fold range of 1,114-3,697 mg/day (Newman et al., 2000). In 21 normal adult males and females, urinary creatinine ranged from 910-2,212 mg/d (Forbes and Bruining, 1976). In the same study, with 13 younger males and females but with "short stature", creatinine ranged from 184-956 mg/d; variance over at least three consecutive samplings for each individual ranged up to 19.5%.

Since creatinine is produced in skeletal muscle, it should not be surprising that its daily excretion varies so much across a random population. Indeed, creatinine excretion can be used as a good estimate for lean or skeletal muscle mass (Forbes and Bruining, 1976; Wang et al., 1996).

Urinary creatinine excretion is also highly influenced by diet composition. In one of the first metabolically controlled studies, consumption of protein/creatine-rich foods was found to affect creatinine excretion by roughly 50% (23.4 mg/kg/day versus 15.7 mg/kg/day) (Bleiler and Schedl, 1962). The increased excretion of creatinine (up to 33%) after consuming meat has been extensively documented (e.g., Bingham and Cummings, 1985; Hoogwerf et al., 1986; Kesteloot and Joossens, 1993; Mayersohn et al., 1983; Neubert and Remer, 1998). The growing popularity of creatine as a food and nutritional supplement adds yet another source of potential variation to excretion rates.

This is but a small sampling of studies that demonstrate high variability in daily creatinine excretion. Such high variation should not be surprising given that creatinine excretion is modulated by numerous endogenous and external factors. Excretion is a complex function of diet and food preparation (which serve as exogenous sources of creatine and creatinine), muscle mass (a factor in differences between genders [higher in males] and age [declining with advancing age], as creatine is stored in skeletal muscle), energy expenditure (exercise and activity level), hydration and temperature, and health status (e.g., kidney dysfunction or pathologies). In subjects with a range of kidney diseases, creatinine output can easily span an order of magnitude and more; multi-fold changes can occur over a period of several days for individual patients (Waikar et al., 2010). Wide variance in creatinine excretion has been documented for a number of other diseases as well, including cystic fibrosis (Wagner et al., 2010).

The many and complex factors that affect creatinine formation and excretion and which contribute to extensive variability (including exercise) are discussed in numerous studies (e.g., Barr et al., 2004; Boeniger et al., 1993; Calles-Escandon et al., 1984; Hee, 2010; Heymsfield et al., 1983; Suwazono et al., 2005; Worsfold et al., 1999; Wyss and Kaddurah-Daouk, 2000). Since the body's creatine/phosphocreatine pool is large (about 120 g for a 70-kg man), small variations in its conversion to creatinine can lead to multi-fold variability in intra- and inter-individual daily excretion; roughly 2 g/day of creatine are converted to creatinine.

3.1.1. Confounding of SCIM data by creatine/creatinine in foods

An aspect of creatinine important to its potential for use in this proposed SCIM application is not discussed in the clinical chemistry literature, as it is not relevant to clinical science. Creatinine does not have an exclusive endogenous origin. It also occurs in, or originates from, foods. This could greatly confound interpretation of its presence in sewage. A portion of excreted creatinine is derived directly from exogenous dietary intake. Creatine, and proportionately lower levels of creatinine, occur in certain foods (especially muscle tissues). Heating and cooking serve to convert significant portions of creatine to creatinine. Creatinine is not absorbed from the gut, and dietary intake would therefore pass into the feces. Furthermore, the disposal of leftover prepared foods directly to sewers undoubtedly serves as a source of creatinine of unknown magnitude and one that would have a highly variable correlation with per capita origins. These sources of creatinine would confound interpretation of its levels in sewage for use in SCIM applications.

The exogenous formation of creatinine in foods is shown by the heat treatment of raw milk for the purposes of pasteurization or sterilization. Heating can catalyze extensive conversion of creatine to creatinine, with conversion increasing in direct correlation with temperature and duration of heating. The molar ratio of creatine/creatinine decreased from about 8 (in raw milk) to 2.3 (in sterilized milk). It was estimated that daily per capita consumption of 500 mL of sterilized versus raw milk would increase creatinine daily excretion by 7 mg (Manz et al., 1991).

The levels of creatinine in five pre-cooked meat products ranged from 8.2-15.1% of the total creatine levels (which ranged from about 1-4 mg/g cooked meat); total levels of creatinine ranged up to about 0.7 mg/g, for cooked ham. Creatine levels were linearly related to total protein content (del Campo et al., 1998). Substantial levels of creatinine exist in many raw

meats, and levels increase multi-fold upon cooking (up to nearly 200 mg/100 g dry, fat-free tissue) as a result of dehydration of creatine (Macy et al., 1970).

3.1.2. Creatinine in Sewage

The use of creatinine in sewage as a parameter against which to normalize for obtaining per capita contributions of other excreted chemicals was first proposed in 2001 – for the purposes of illicit drug monitoring (Daughton, 2001; Daughton, 2011). The first attempt at implementing this particular use in sewage was in 2008 (Chiaia et al., 2008; Chiaia Hernandez, 2008). Data regarding the levels of creatinine in sewage are rare. In the work of Chiaia et al. (2008), its levels in sewage from seven STPs were found to range from 220 to 1,500 μ g/L, translating in these cases to a range in estimated per capita rates of 120 to 620 mg/day. Such wide variance is consistent with the data previously summarized (section 3.1) from some of the many studies on creatinine excretion. Only a few prior studies exist where creatinine was measured in sewage. One of the first was Alexander and Stevens (1976). Another study measured creatinine in STP influent using two different techniques, yielding values of 311 and 121 μ g/L, but several analytical problems were noted regarding its determination in wastewaters (Bisceglia et al., 2010).

3.2. Coprostanol (CoP) as a possible biomarker for estimating population

We have seen that even though creatinine is a urinary biomarker noted in clinical chemistry for its purported exceptionally stable excretion rate, its daily variance in quantity excreted is probably too large to serve as a potential surrogate measure for per capita population contributions to sewage. Its excretion is a function of many variables, each having considerable variance among the general population. A reasonable conclusion might be that other possible biomarkers would have even greater variance since creatinine is used so widely in clinical chemistry solely because of its comparatively stable excretion rate.

One biomarker, however, has distinctly different physiological origins. Some of the sterol metabolites of cholesterol originate not from human biochemical pathways, but rather from microbial metabolism in the gut. Published data indicate that the production of at least one of these sterol metabolites – coprostanol – might have a multi-modal inter-individual distribution, but variance in its intra-individual production rate is comparatively low and stable with time [e.g., daily variation less than 5% (de Leon et al., 1987)].

Of the 512 possible stereoisomers of reduced cholesterol, only two occur widely in nature – cholestanol and coprostanol (Walker et al., 1982). Coprostanol (5 β -cholestan-3 β -ol; CAS RN 360-68-9; MW= 388.67) is a 5 β -stanol and differs from cholesterol only by saturation of the C5-6 double bond (see Figure 1); in the older literature it is sometimes referred to as coprosterol. Coprostanol (CoP) is the preponderant 5 β -stanol in human feces, comprising roughly 60% of the overall sterol content, although this percentage can vary widely among individuals. A fully saturated microbial metabolite of cholesterol, CoP is poorly absorbed from the gut (it does not undergo enterohepatic circulation) and is therefore fully excreted in the feces; this is believed to serve as a mechanism for lowering serum cholesterol levels.

Given the large published literature on CoP, there have been few comprehensive reviews. One of these was published 30 years ago (Walker et al., 1982). Another review on the general topic of

biomarkers compiled much of the pre-1998 published data on CoP occurrence in feces, wastewater, and sludge (Takada and Eganhouse, 1998).

The published literature surrounding coprostanol is extremely large and cannot be comprehensively summarized. For the work reported here, over 200 papers published between 1934 and 2011 having data related to concentrations in sewage or in urine or feces, or to excretion rates, were examined; the most relevant data from only a portion of these were mined. This literature spans a number of non-intersecting fields, a result of CoP being studied in the fields of medicine and clinical science, microbiology, geochemistry, nutrition, agronomy, archeology (e.g., Birk et al., 2011; Bull et al., 2003; Evershed and Bethell, 1996), analytical chemistry, and environmental science, among others. Most of this literature is not relevant to the proposed use of CoP for SCIM. The only relevant aspects are the variables that influence the synthesis and excretion of CoP in the human gut and the overall levels of CoP in excrement (fecal material) and in raw (unsettled) sewage. Interest in the topic of CoP in fecal material declined prior to 2000, while interest in the use of CoP for source tracking for sewage has increased since 2000.

CoP has a long history of use as a marker of sewage contamination (Hatcher and McGillivary, 1979), especially in sediments (e.g., Pratt et al., 2007) and surface waters (Tabak and Bunch, 1970). In contrast, its analysis in raw and treated sewage has been comparatively infrequent, primarily because such data had no apparent use. One of the earliest studies to propose the use of CoP in environmental monitoring was Murtaugh and Bunch (1967). Early work by the US Environmental Protection Agency pioneered the use of CoP as an indicator of ambient water

contamination by sewage (Tabak et al., 1972). In the 1970s, CoP was first proposed for use in an index for contamination of sediments by sewage (Goodfellow et al., 1977).

Environmental monitoring studies have routinely detected CoP in surface waters and especially sediments. Given its origins with fecal material, and its presence at relatively high concentrations, it is often used as a marker for the degree of fecal contamination in ambient waters or as a surrogate measure for human bacterial levels in waters (Leeming and Nichols, 1996). It can also be used to gauge the degree of dilution of raw or treated sewage in receiving streams (Takada and Eganhouse, 1998). CoP (together with other sterols) has been used as a marker in sediment cores to perform detailed examinations of historic contributions of sewage to marine systems (Venkatesan and Kaplan, 1990).

CoP is excreted by different vertebrates in differing absolute and relative quantities. By monitoring for various associated co-metabolites (such as other stanols), ratio indices can be used for source tracking or for distinguishing between contamination from humans versus wildlife or domestic animals (Bull et al., 2002). Sterols have also found use as markers for detecting fecal contamination of urine in waste handling systems designed to separate urine prior to waste treatment (Börjesson et al., 1998; Höglund, 2001; Schönning et al., 2002).

3.2.1. Biological origins of CoP

Clinical research has been the driver for much of the research on the biosynthesis of CoP in humans. A major question motivating most of this work has been whether bacterial metabolism of cholesterol in the colon is associated with a variety of diseased states – as both a marker and as a causative or protective factor (Lichtenstein, 1990).

Some of the first experimental evidence that CoP is formed from the hydrogenation of cholesterol by specific bacterial action in the human gut was published in 1934 (Dam, 1934). While CoP is the predominant reduced sterol formed in the human gut, it can also be produced in substantial quantities (mg/g wet fecal mass) by other vertebrates, such as pigs, cows, horses, rabbits, and limited avian species (e.g., chickens) – but usually not as the dominant sterol (a major distinguishing factor from humans) (Leeming et al., 1996; Shah et al., 2007; Tyagi et al., 2008); CoP has been identified, however, as the dominant sterol in swine slurry (Jaffrezic et al., 2011). Worth noting is that animal inputs to combined sewers could serve as confounders in the interpretation of ASAP-SCIM data based on CoP.

3.2.2. Gut microbiome composition as the primary driver in human coprostanol production (converters versus non-converters)

CoP production by the human gut microbiome is characterized by a particular attribute that impacts its utility as a biomarker of per capita population. While the daily variation in intraindividual production is comparatively low, the efficiency with which it is converted from cholesterol seems to depend on the species composition of the microbial consortia in the gut. Evidence indicates that the efficiency of its production (conversion) does not span a continuum, but rather displays two to three discrete intervals of conversion efficiency – often loosely categorized in the literature as nil, low, and high. Significantly, these categories usually do not seem to change for an individual, so the overall short-term rate of production across a given population is not altered.

The fact that the efficiency of inter-individual cholesterol metabolism (from nil to high) is distributed across two or three distinct sub-populations is consistent with the growing evidence for the existence of gut microbiomes of distinct and stable community compositions – referred to as "enterotypes". A recent study reveals that the gut microbiome is dominated by abundant species from two phyla – Firmicutes (e.g., Bacilli and Clostria) and Bacteroidetes (e.g., Bacteroides) – with numerous low-abundance species contributing to a significant long-tail distribution, which possibly contribute highly specialized functions. Like CoP production, the possibility exists that the compositions of gut microbiomes are not distributed over a continuum, but rather exist as discrete entities. Three enterotypes may exist, each comprising defined consortia of distinct, co-occurring species. Moreover, these enterotypes, while differing in function, appear to resist influence by any number of variables, including composition of diet (especially regarding the intake of phytosterols), nutritional status, gender, age, nationality, or body mass index (BMI) (Arumugam et al., 2011).

There is no evidence that CoP is produced by a few, particular bacterial species. Rather, it seems to result from the combined metabolism of ill-defined consortia whose populations must reach a critical level. At least 10⁶ cells/g fresh fecal material may be required, with 10⁸ cells/g required for complete conversion of cholesterol to CoP. Those individuals having too few coprostanoligenic bacteria are very inefficient converters and seem to comprise a small but significant percentage of at least some continental populations. Frequently cited for the bi- or tri-

modal population distributions is that roughly 20-25% of various populations studied are "nonconverters," where CoP comprises less than a third of their total fecal neutral sterols (Veiga et al., 2005).

Bacterial conversion seems to occur via two pathways – direct (from cholesterol) and indirect (via coprostanone as an intermediate) (Gérard, 2010; Gérard et al., 2007). Although esterified CoP conjugates can also be formed, the evidence is conflicted as to whether they compose a significant portion of CoP. Regardless, it is believed that they undergo facile hydrolysis and therefore a saponification step may not prove to be important in analysis of sewage for total CoP (Kirchmer, 1971; Rosenfeld, 1964; Rosenfeld and Hellman, 1971).

3.2.3. Inter- and intra-individual variation in cholesterol-CoP conversion

Variation in CoP excretion within and between individuals comprises two aspects. One involves the multi-modal inter-individual distribution of CoP microbial production from cholesterol – loosely referred to as low- and high-conversion, with an extreme of non-conversion; the distribution of conversion efficiency among a population seems to be a function in part of age and gender and is driven by the composition of the gut microbiome (Benno et al., 2005). The second involves the intra-individual daily variation (or constancy) in CoP excretion.

The first major study of the bi-modal distribution of population-wide conversion efficiency for CoP was Wilkins and Hackman (1974). The high- and low-conversion traits (an arbitrary cut-off for the two groups was defined at the 50% conversion level) were stable over long periods of time (at least up to 22 months), but isolated, transient instances occurred when a high- or low-

converter inverted; sporadic inversion between low and high conversion has also been noted after cessation of antibiotic therapy (Midtvedt et al., 1990). The range of conversion efficiencies, while not a continuum, can span from nil to 99%. In a test group of 31 North American adults, there were 23 high-converters, with CoP levels of 21.3±8.6 mg/g dry feces (CoP composing 61% of total steroids). In the remaining eight low-converters, CoP levels were 4.1±4.3 mg/g dry feces (8% of total steroids). The low-converters represented roughly 25% of this small limited test population (Wilkins and Hackman, 1974). The incidence of low-converters in North America is often given as 20-25%, but this is a rather rough approximation. The bimodal distribution of high- and low-converters has been recently discussed by Keller (2010).

Establishment of the gut bacteria responsible for conversion begins about 6 months after birth in those who become converters; conversion efficiency then increases into the late teens (de Leon et al., 1987; Midtvedt and Midtvedt, 1993). The factor that consistently reduces CoP production the most (for unknown reasons) is probably age; note that urinary creatinine also declines with age, but for a different reason (i.e., loss of skeletal muscle mass). For the purposes of the ASAP-SCIM concept, age corrections could possibly be derived from existing demographics already in use for existing population modeling.

The percentage conversion of cholesterol to CoP across four countries (France, Germany, Italy, and Sweden) ranged from 55-76% in males and 40-66% in females (in a study involving 94 subjects) (Norin, 2008); an additional 13 subjects (12% of the total subjects) were non-converters. The range among elderly was 61-74%. The "normal" level of CoP conversion in feces may vary geographically.

Diet, drugs, and other interventions that reduce cholesterol (or alter the gut microbiome, such as antibiotics) can also result in changes in coprostanol levels formed and excreted (Benno et al., 2005; Keller et al., 2008; Korpela and Adlercreutz, 1985; Midtvedt and Frederichsen, 1977; Midtvedt et al., 1990; Norin, 2008). Antibiotics in particular tend to lead to reduced conversion to CoP, usually after treatment with those targeting anaerobic, Gram-positive bacteria rather than those targeting aerobic, Gram-negative bacteria (Midtvedt et al., 1990).

3.2.4. Per capita total daily excretion of CoP

The published literature on the human excretion of CoP and other sterols is extensive. Most of this literature comprises clinical or epidemiological studies examining correlations with diet or disease, especially colonic cancers. For a short review, see Nair (1988). Unfortunately, the data from these many studies is reported on the basis of a disparate spectrum of approaches making intercomparisons very difficult. For example, CoP levels are most frequently reported as concentrations (presented on the basis of mass per unit mass, or mass per unit volume) in fecal water, fecal wet mass, or fecal dry mass (e.g., Glatz et al., 1985; Keller and Jahreis, 2004; Lipkin et al., 1981; Shah et al., 2007).

Much less frequent are data presented in terms of total daily excreted mass. The only basis having direct relevance to the concept proposed here is the per capita flux in terms of total excreted daily quantity (mass or moles). Data are usually reported in terms of fecal concentrations because studies are often designed to test whether CoP levels correlate with diseases of the colon. But CoP concentrations alone are not useful for evaluating the potential of the SCIM concept unless the total daily excreted fecal mass is also known; even then, sometimes the daily excreted amounts are normalized against body mass (e.g., mg/day/kg body weight), but the body masses are not provided. This is because the daily excreted fecal mass excreted can vary widely as a function of the individual and diet (a major determinant is consumption of indigestible fiber); the fecal concentration of CoP is often lower when the fecal mass eliminated increases.

Dietary factors that influence CoP fecal concentrations are complex (Kay, 1981). Major factors are intake of meat (increases CoP concentrations) and fiber (reduces CoP concentrations). The difference in extremes is often a factor of 2 (e.g., Jenkins et al., 1975; Korpela and Adlercreutz, 1985; Reddy et al., 1975; Reddy et al., 1998; Ullrich et al., 1981; van Faassen et al., 1987; Weststrate et al., 1999).

Another major factor can be colon disease. For example, the fecal CoP concentrations (mg/day/g dry fecal mass) for those with polyposis of the colon and familial colon cancer are 20-50% those of healthy subjects (Bone et al., 1975; Lipkin et al., 1981; Moskovitz et al., 1979; Reddy et al., 1976; Watne et al., 1976); the frequency of low-converters is also much higher. Some data, however, are contradictory. Two studies, for example, show colonic cancer correlating with fecal CoP levels up to several fold higher than healthy controls (Korpela et al., 1988; Peuchant et al., 1987).

Most of the published data on per capita excretion rates for CoP (usually expressed in mg/day) have been summarized in Table 2. Of over the 200 studies examined (inclusive of studies published in 2011), only 13 (all published between 1964 and 2002) provided daily CoP excretion rates or data from which rates could be easily derived; as mentioned above, numerous other

studies are available, but they report only CoP fecal concentrations. A few provide data that can be used to indirectly estimate per capita excretion rates. For example, using sterol loadings in sewage influent for three STPs in France, one study calculated estimated fluxes of total sterols of 0.5-0.6 g/day/capita (Quéméneur and Marty, 1994). CoP was reported to comprise 37-48% of particulate sterols and 13-34% of the dissolved sterols in the influent sewage. Using these extremes, an estimated per capita CoP flux can be deduced as perhaps having a range of 65-288 mg/day.

In 1972, Tabak et al. (1972) stated that humans on average excrete CoP at a rate of 800-1,000 mg/day per person. Even though most of the data on CoP excretion rates were published after 1972, this estimate for a range for human excretion rate seems to rest within the high end of the range of values reported in the studies published since. The frequency of low-converters (including non-converters) brings the average down.

A visual inspection of the CoP excretion data summarized in Table 2 reveals that a range of 200-700 mg/day perhaps encompasses the bulk of the published data. While the extremes of the total ranges of daily CoP excretion rates from all of the studies combined is somewhat broad, a key point is that the range for any given study is much narrower, especially if the data for lowand high-converters (when reported) are averaged. This undoubtedly reflects differences in the analytical methodologies, as a wide variety of analytical methods have been used in CoP excretion studies. Given the extremely broad array of variables and analytical approaches used in these published studies, the data are remarkably consistent. This contrasts with creatinine, whose excretion data has presumably benefited from the use of long-standardized clinical analytical methods.

3.2.5. Analysis for CoP

Analytical methodology (including the sampling process) probably drives a considerable portion of uncertainty in CoP data. Despite the broad targeting of CoP in numerous studies over the decades, there has been no attempt at standardizing the analytical methodology – especially for feces and sewage. The limit of detection is not an issue given the high levels of CoP in sewage. Speed and sample throughput are probably the limiting factors, as sample clean-up poses challenges. Another challenge (a possible issue in sewage analysis but not in analysis of human fecal material) is distinguishing CoP from epicoprostanol – its epimer 5 β -cholestan-3 α -ol (Eganhouse et al., 1988). Distinguishing CoP epimers, however, has since become a routine aspect of analysis, especially in monitoring programs designed to distinguish human fecal sources from contributions by wildlife (e.g., Hughes and Thompson, 2004).

Improvements in various aspects of analysis have been published over the years, including improved extraction (Moliner-Martinez et al., 2010) and derivatization, for gas chromatographic separations (Wu et al., 2010). For a given methodology, inter-sample and inter-analyst precision can be high. For example, 10 subsamples from a 24-h composite sample of STP influent in Italy were divided among two technicians, yielding mean CoP levels of $34.3\pm1.7 \mu g/L$ and $33.4\pm2.2 \mu g/L$ (Gilli et al., 2006).

For the purposes of the SCIM application presented here, a major challenge would probably be development of methodology for sampling and quantifying CoP in sewage solids (including suspended particulates), as the hydrophobicity of CoP limits its solubility in the aqueous phase, which has served as the focus for most of the published sewage-monitoring studies. This topic is discussed in Section 5 (The challenge of representative sampling).

3.2.6. Stability of CoP

The stability of CoP (dictated primarily by its relative susceptibility to biodegradation) has relevance with respect to how far down an STP's process stream sampling can take place and what precautions need to be addressed when storing or shipping samples. Because of mixing, the homogeneity of STP influent increases further downstream, reducing the challenges for discrete sampling, but the impact of biodegradation can rise.

Oxygen partial pressure plays an important role in the biodegradation of CoP. Microbial degradation proceeds faster under lower oxygen tensions but is inhibited in anoxic conditions. The highest average rate of biodegradation (0.438 μ g/g/day) was found to occur in sediment from non-aerated coastal water (Bachtiar et al., 2004). Although CoP appears to degrade exponentially in raw primary sewage sludge (Bartlett, 1987), it has shown stability for up to 118 days in urine with feces present (Sundin et al., 1999). These data indicate that CoP would best be sampled early in an STP influent stream.

3.2.7. CoP in raw sewage

Although the daily per capita excretion of CoP seems to have considerably less intra- and interindividual variance than the widely used clinical urinary biomarker creatinine, its analytical determination in sewage may prove more challenging – primarily because of its hydrophobicity. The log K_{ow} for CoP is estimated at 6.3-7.6, and its aqueous solubility is estimated at 0.7 μ M (ca. 272 μ g/L) (Takada and Eganhouse, 1998). CoP is therefore expected to preferentially partition to solids. Indeed, a significant portion of the CoP that enters an STP is eventually associated with sewage sludge; but since the overall volume of sludge is small compared with the aqueous phase, the levels of dissolved CoP could possibly provide an estimate of overall CoP loadings. Unless the particulates and suspended solids in raw sewage are included during sample acquisition and analysis, only the dissolved portion of CoP will be determined. As one example, CoP was detected at roughly a level of only 10 μ g/L in water decanted from a solids separation step at an STP (Chaler et al., 2001).

Much of the published literature on the occurrence of CoP in sewage therefore excludes an unknown portion of CoP. Some occurrence data, however, indicate that CoP may be present at total levels closer to its aqueous solubility, minimizing the portion sorbed to solids. Sometimes the published data on CoP levels in sewage may therefore be close to the actual levels (i.e., when they are low). Otherwise, many of the reported apparent levels of CoP dispersed in the aqueous phase of sewage are probably due to CoP sorbed to dissolved organic material or colloids.

Despite the limited aqueous solubility of CoP, the large absolute quantities continually excreted into sewage make it one of the major aqueous-phase organic constituents – exceeded only by the

heavily used surfactants (linear alkylbenzenesulfonates) and the chelator nitrilotriacetic acid (Nguyen et al., 1994). The absolute quantities of CoP excreted by metropolitan regions can indeed be large, as shown by the combined annual mass emission rate of coprostanol and epicoprostanol from municipal wastewater treatment plants into the southern California Bight (which includes coastal southern California) – an estimated 260 metric tons/year, in 1987 (Venkatesan and Kaplan, 1990). The limit of detection is therefore not an issue with respect to analytical methodology.

Homogeneity via adequate mixing is central to ensuring measurement of representative CoP loadings in raw sewage. In one of many similar studies, over 70% of CoP was shown to be associated with centrifugable particulates. Ensuring adequate mixing is therefore important. In five sub-samples of the same well-mixed raw sewage sample, CoP values spanned the range of 200-270 µg/L (mean 228±31.14) (Switzer-Howse and Dutka, 1978). Other studies have collected suspended particulates (e.g., by physical filtration) and compared solvent extracts with those of the filtrates. One study, for example, showed that over 95% of the sterols (including CoP) in sewage influent and effluent were associated with particulates (Isobe et al., 2002). And another reported over 84% of CoP in treated sewage was associated with particulates (Brown and Wade, 1984). Two samples of sewage sludge contained CoP at 1.96 and 3.3 mg/g suspended material (or an equivalent of 41.16-25.08 mg/L) with only 0.22-0.34 mg/L dissolved (Takada et al., 1994). CoP was present in U.S. municipal sewage sludges at 2.6-55 mg/L; the coefficient of variation for replicate samples ranged from 1-10% (Eganhouse et al., 1988). Its partitioning to sludge (at part-per-million levels) (Takada and Eganhouse, 1998) explains why CoP is

apparently so easily removed during sewage treatment (McCalley et al., 1981). Extensive data on the preferential partitioning of CoP to particulates are available (e.g., LeBlanc et al., 1992).

Although numerous papers report on CoP levels in sewage, no attempt has been made to summarize the data here because the levels of CoP in sewage are useful for the SCIM concept only when the flux of CoP is known. This means that the levels must be integrated over time (for example, over the course of 24 hours). This necessitates knowing the total volume of sewage sampled from during the sampling period. Fluctuations in CoP levels in sewage influent can result from: (i) changes in per capita daily excretion (e.g., as a result of changes in diet or health), (ii) change in population (e.g., transient inward or outward migration from the STP service area), or (iii) changes in sewage flow (e.g., wet-weather events; episodic industrial discharges; infiltration/exfiltration). Knowing the flux serves to normalize for the changes in flow. Otherwise, no conclusions can be drawn whether CoP concentrations vary or are the same across different STPs.

Significantly, in no case were CoP concentrations in sewage available together with both daily sewage flow rates and estimated population served by the STP. This would have allowed calculation of estimated daily per capita excretion rates to see if they were consistent with the data summarized in Table 2. Furthermore, much of the published data does not include adequate explanation as to how particulates and suspended solids were handled during sampling or sample preparation. So it is unclear if the reported sewage levels reflected total or dissolved CoP levels (or portions of both).

Only a brief overview of some of the data on CoP in sewage will be summarized below. One indication of CoP's potential utility as a surrogate measure of population would be the variance in sewage levels over time. Given the three major drivers for variance, if time-course samples from a given STP were to show low variance, this would support the potential for CoP as a surrogate measure.

There have been few time-course studies of CoP in sewage. One of the first was published in 1970 (Tabak and Bunch, 1970). Weekly sampling over 6 weeks for the STP influent and effluent streams for a Burlington (Iowa) STP gave CoP influent levels of 245-394 μ g/L (mean = 316) and effluent levels of 160-315 μ g/L (mean = 240); effluent levels, however, would be of limited use for ASAP-SCIM (see Section 3.2.8). A subsequent 1972 study was one of the most extensive time-course studies (Tabak et al., 1972). It followed CoP levels in STP effluents discharging on three to six dates from five STPs along the Mississippi River. To illustrate the surprisingly small intra-STP variance, the ranges and means [μ g/L] were: Sioux City (636-793, 709), Omaha (743-864, 797; 250-363, 312), St. Joseph (391-484, 436; 465-573, 508; 365-498, 424; 424-535, 491), Kansas City (496-587, 535; 259-319, 290; 328-419, 381), and Burlington (245-394, 316; 160-315, 240). Dual-date sampling from single effluents from four STPs along the Ohio River yielded mean CoP levels (μ g/L) for: Little Miami (209), Mill Creek (633), Bromley, KY (355), and Muddy Creek (291). The grand mean was 433 μ g/L.

Another time-course study followed the weekly variation in CoP in raw sewage from an STP in Honolulu. CoP ranged from 90-381 μ g/L (mean of 217) over an 11-month period (Brostrom, 2005); CoP in the treated effluent averaged 138 μ g/L. A recent 1-year time-course study followed CoP in the influent from two STPs in Hungary (Andrási et al., 2011). Levels for one STP were 180, 302, and 45 μ g/L and for the other were 188, 100, 144, 44, 31, and 20 μ g/L, giving an overall combined range of 20-302 μ g/L.

Numerous studies report CoP levels from single samples. These studies illustrate the extremes in the CoP levels encountered in STPs from different countries and from the use of different sampling and analysis methodologies. CoP in the influent for five STPs in Tokyo averaged 327 μ g/L (Isobe et al., 2004). Influent to a small rural STP in France (capacity of 1,800 equivalent-inhabitants) had a CoP concentration of 98.7 μ g/L (Jeanneau et al., 2011). Ten wastewater samples from urban STPs in Hungary had CoP levels ranging from 930-5,360 μ g/L (with a mean of 3,010±1,690 μ g/L) (Szucs et al., 2006).

A back-of-the-envelope calculation provides some perspective for comparison of measured CoP levels in sewage with what might be predicted from known excretion rates. Using the general range for per capita CoP excretion of 200-700 mg/day (derived from Table 2) and using a very rough estimate of per capita daily water usage of 100 gal/day [379 L/day (USEPA, 2011)], a projected range of CoP loadings in sewage influent could be 527-1,850 µg/L (assuming influent comprises solely domestic waste). This is consistent with the published data (Table 2) and again points to the possible utility of CoP as a biomarker for the ASAP-SCIM concept.

These levels are of course sensitive to a broad spectrum of variables, including water usage (which can vary dramatically by geographic locale, season, and family), water wastage (e.g., plumbing leaks), combined sewer inputs (e.g., industry, agriculture, wet weather, runoff of

animal feces), infrastructure deterioration resulting in alterations in sewer flows (e.g., infiltration/exfiltration) (e.g., Shelton et al., 2011), and CoP losses during transit to the STP (e.g., biodegradation). This shows the importance of knowing the actual flux of sewage for each STP.

3.2.8. CoP in treated sewage

Numerous studies provide data on CoP (and sterols in general) in treated sewage. These data are often collected as part of a study assessing the occurrence and distribution of CoP in surrounding waterways and sediments – primarily to assess sewage incursion or bacterial source tracking. In general, CoP levels in treated sewage are substantially reduced compared with raw influent, partly as a result of biodegradation but primarily because of removal by sorption to sludge. Although these data are much less useful to the SCIM application, they do serve to emphasize the need for sampling the influent to STPs as early in the process stream as possible.

In a survey of effluents from 10 STPs in the U.S., CoP was detected in only 82% of samples. The median level was 1.3 μ g/L and the maximum was 5.9 μ g/L (Glassmeyer et al., 2005). In 10 effluents from different STPs, CoP was detected in only one sample, at a level of 140±10 μ g/L (Moliner-Martinez et al., 2010).

4. Other potential markers

Any number of other chemical substances exist that could be considered as proxy markers for population size. Possible candidates come from the universe of both naturally occurring and synthetic xenobiotics (and their metabolites or formulation impurities) as well as products of endogenous metabolism. Most markers have been pursued as a means of source tracking for sewage or as an overall index for human activity or impact. Caffeine is a well-known example (e.g., Froehner et al., 2010). But a variety of other chemicals have also been assessed, including drugs [e.g., carbamazepine (Gasser et al., 2011)], biocides [e.g., triclosan (Singh et al., 2010)], chemicals in household cleaning agents [e.g., fluorescent whiteners, trialkylamines (Managaki et al., 2006; Valls et al., 1989)], and food additives [e.g., sucralose (Oppenheimer et al., 2011)].

All consumer chemicals, however, lack at least several of the attributes listed in Table 1, serving to either confound data interpretation or render data excessively inaccurate. Sucralose is an example that illustrates the problems also posed by other consumer chemicals, including pharmaceuticals. Sucralose is a tri-chlorinated disaccharide artificial sweetener that is refractory to metabolism and initial microbial degradation. Although this would make sucralose an excellent stable sewage tracer, its loadings into sewage are a function of variables that contribute excessive uncertainties. Among these are local/regional culinary and nutritional preferences and customs. The usefulness of synthetic markers such as sucralose would depend on the consistency of their market penetration; but the popularity of any commercial product can vary widely. Its consumption can vary widely not just geographically but also over time. Per capita consumption must be known in advance, and consumption rates are subject to change as the chemical's popularity waxes and wanes. Although these chemicals may prove useful for tracking contamination of open waters back to the sewage sources and for deducing per capita consumption (assuming the population is already known) (e.g., Lai et al., 2011; Oppenheimer et al., 2011), they are not useful for <u>ab initio</u> estimates of population size.

Chemicals involved in endogenous metabolism (products of biosynthesis or catabolism) avoid many of the problems of xenobiotics for use as proxy measures since their association with per capita activities has higher fidelity. The main problems are those of excessive intra- and interindividual variation in excretion. This was documented in Section 3.1 (<u>Creatinine as a possible</u> <u>biomarker for estimating population</u>) for creatinine, a marker long assumed to have a relatively stable excretion rate across entire populations.

Problems other than variation in excretion rate confront possible markers originating from endogenous metabolism. An example is a biochemical relatively unique to human metabolism and which at first might appear to be a good candidate proxy marker – namely, 1-aminopropan-2-one (1-aminopropanone: APR; 1-aminoketone). APR, via 1-aminopropan-2-ol, serves as a precursor to vitamin B-12 (Fitzsimons and Belt, 2005) and is very water soluble; it is excreted in urine but in daily quantities much lower than CoP (e.g., Dawit et al., 2001; Fitzsimons et al., 1995). The data regarding its levels in sewage, although limited, are contradictory. It is sometimes found in sewage at levels higher than in urine, with implications of perhaps de novo microbial formation in sewage (Dawit et al., 2001; Fitzsimons and Belt, 2005; Fitzsimons et al., 1995); but other times it cannot be detected (Singh and Gardinali, 2006).

5. The challenge of representative sampling

The focus of this paper is on the rationale for selecting appropriate biomarkers excreted into sewage as a means for gauging the size of small-area populations. Chief among the selection factors are minimal intra- and inter-individual variance in excretion (Table 1). It cannot be overemphasized, however, that many other parameters unrelated to physiology and metabolism

can contribute to possibly large short-term and longer-term variance, especially in the sampling and analytical processes required for measuring the daily excreted quantities of a given biomarker.

The uncertainty surrounding the sampling process itself could prove to be the largest source of variance in measuring biomarker loadings in sewage. This variance can originate from two critical needs: (i) obtaining sewage samples that are representative in space and time, and (ii) measuring the total flow of sewage across the time span over which the sampling occurs. These two factors pose considerable challenges. Because of their complexity, they will not be examined in any depth here. Indeed, the complexity of these challenges has prevented nearly all published studies on quantifying pollutant loadings in sewage from settling on comprehensive sampling approaches applicable to the wide spectrum of sewer system designs and hydraulics (e.g., varied extents of pressurized connections, associated pumping and retention volumes, and mixing dynamics, and their influence on transient, intermittent pulsatile flows such as from the flushing of individual toilets). To accommodate for this considerable uncertainty, a conservative approach would be the use of high-frequency, flow-proportional sampling for acquiring daily composite samples (Ort et al., 2010b). A possible alternative would be continuous passive samplers, such solid phase membrane devices (SPMDs) or the polar organic chemical integrative sampler (POCIS) (Harman et al., 2011). It is unknown, however, as to whether highly hydrophobic biomarkers such as coprostanol would remain sorbed to suspended solids rather than partition to the sampling device; very few studies using SPMD or POCIS have reported on the extraction of coprostanol, so it is unknown whether this approach would work in the presence of suspended solids (e.g., Moliner-Martinez et al., 2010; Rujiralai et al., 2011).

One sewage sampling problem would be somewhat ameliorated with respect to monitoring an endogenous biomarker versus a xenobiotic (e.g., drugs or other so-called emerging contaminants) – the latter of which have been the subject of most published studies. It would be expected that the occurrence frequency for biomarkers would be a higher, as they would originate from a larger percentage of toilet flushes than would xenobiotics; this is because biomarkers undergo continual excretion across a larger percentage of the population. Therefore, the sampling frequency should be less affected by the need to ensure complete capture of pulsatile flows.

Published studies have also limited themselves almost exclusively to those chemicals that would be expected to be fully dissolved in the aqueous phase – to avoid the considerable additional problems associated with sampling suspended solids. Extensive examination of the problems surrounding sampling uncertainty as applied to water-soluble contaminants (but not hydrophobic analytes) in sewage has been published by Ort et al. (2010a; 2010b).

Yet another problem would be in locating the point of sampling. If suspended solids must be captured, the sampling location would need to be in the influent, prior to clarifying. Although obtaining a representative 24-h sample of the dissolved phase of sewage faces many challenges itself, the problem is greatly magnified by needing to also ensure that suspended solids are captured representatively – as might be required for a biomarker such as coprostanol. This problem results primarily from the possibility of cross-sectional non-homogeneity of flow in sewers, especially in open-channel sewers. Problems associated with suspended solids are

discussed by Larrarte (2008). For these reasons, the ASAP-SCIM concept presented here might require considerable further development before reliable implementation could begin.

Another problem relates to the reality that any given spatial segment of sewage flow captures excreted materials from only a portion of the population served during that period of time – and this portion is not known. But assuming that each individual excretes a particular quantity of CoP over a 24-h period, then by monitoring CoP in the sewage stream for an STP over successive 24-h periods, the flux (concentration multiplied by flow rate: ng/L x L/day) gives a series of daily values for mass per day (e.g., ng/day). The running average then devolves to the per capita level.

Finally, with respect to the problems associated with measuring sewer flows, the effect of flow pulses will depend in part on whether a pipe is operated under pressure and how full non-pressurized pipes are. Spatiotemporal variabilities in sewerage systems and flows, coupled with the heterogeneity introduced not just by the pulsatile nature of sewage flow but also by wet-weather flows in combined-sewers, pose great challenges to flow measurement. The use of in-line flow sensors may help in this regard (Larrarte, 2008). Other emerging technologies may eventually contribute to the better estimation of flows. One example is the development of real-time measurement of local rainfall at higher spatial resolutions than currently possible – with the use of mobile phone networks (Goldshtein et al., 2009; Ryser and Bryner, 2010).

6. Next steps

To further develop the SCIM concept for estimating population by monitoring for coprostanol, a series of possible milestones can be foreseen. These are summarized in Table 3.

7. ASAP-SCIM and the future

Three emerging areas of advancement can be seen as greatly improving the potential utility of the ASAP-SCIM concept; these are presented in the following sections.

7.1. Automated, in-line, real-time measurement

If ASAP-SCIM using a suitable biomarker proves successful for estimating small-area population size, its utility could be greatly extended with in-line sensors (for measuring both biomarker levels and sewage flow rate). These outputs could be used to calculate population in real time. Placed at strategic locations in a sewage collection system, a network of sensors could provide data on increasingly finer scales. The ebb and flow (efflux and influx) of small-area populations could even be visualized – in a format analogous to weather maps. Successively larger, city-wide and regional populations could be automatically estimated simply by summing the constituent small-area populations.

7.2. Composite index of <u>de facto</u> population via multiple biomarkers

Uncertainty in measured levels of any biomarker (including coprostanol) will always exist because of the numerous variables driving the variance in biological systems. This uncertainty could possibly be reduced by measuring additional biomarkers. An algorithm could be developed for generating a composite population-proxy index based on multiple biomarkers. This approach could be guided by selecting biomarkers that are biased by different variables (complementary) or biased in different directions by the same variable (orthogonal). For example, two biomarkers could be selected whose excretion rates are known to change in opposite directions as a function of a given variable, such as age, gender, or diet. This might serve to smooth the errors associated with their independent per capita excretion rates.

7.3. Facilitating new uses for <u>de facto</u> population estimates – gauging the health of communities Finally, the availability of real-time population levels for discrete geographic locales could be used to provide real-time estimates of per capita consumption and production statistics for any number of chemicals or non-chemical environmental stressors of human origin and which can be measured in sewage. Examples include per capita consumption (or disposal) of household chemicals, pharmaceuticals (including illicit drugs), and personal care products, or per capita production of endogenous biomarkers indicative of disease or health.

An emerging example of the need for better population estimates is the growing number of studies applying the FEUDS methodology for gauging community-wide consumption of illicit drugs. Inaccurate population estimates are a major source of error in estimating average per capita usage (Daughton, 2011).

Although FEUDS represents the first use of sewage monitoring for mining useful chemical information attributable to the collective contributions from individuals in defined populations, countless other applications can be foreseen whose value would be enhanced with the ability to allocate, apportion, or attribute on a per capita basis. First noted by Daughton (2011), SCIM as a general approach holds the potential for mining a wealth of information from sewage in the form of biomarkers that reflect general or specific aspects of health or disease. These data would require normalization on a per capita basis, in a manner analogous to the conventional

measurement of urinary markers as implemented in clinical chemistry. This new measurement ability would create the first opportunity to view and treat communities from a new perspective – by defining the community at large as the patient. Such an application would represent the first true implementation of "sewer epidemiology" (Daughton, 2011).

attribute	example	potential problem
must be excreted into sewage	excretion via urine rather than feces poses fewer sampling and analytical challenges	excretion via feces creates a non- homogenous sample stream and requires more comprehensive sample preparation
uniqueness to human metabolism	coprostanol (CoP) is produced in significant quantities primarily by higher vertebrates that synthesize cholesterol	input possible from other animals where industrial/agricultural sewage is mixed with human sewage or runoff carrying animal feces into combined sewers (both would serve to confound data)
exogenous sources are minimal	low occurrence in raw or cooked foods	creatinine occurs in meats and can be created from creatine during cooking (can confound data)
minimal intra-individual variance in daily excretion	daily levels excreted by an individual vary minimally over time	stress or disease can affect the excretion of all biomarkers
minimal inter-individual variance in daily excretion	per capita daily excretion across a population varies minimally	a wide spectrum of physiological variables can dictate the excretion of biomarkers (age, gender, genetics, stress)
daily per capita excretion in sewage is independent of extraneous variables	minimal effect from season, weather, geographic locale, water- use restrictions, medication usage, diet	diet can influence excretion variance for both creatinine and CoP
occurrence levels independent of design and usage of sewerage system	length of sewerage distribution pipes and residence time of sewage in pipes	time-dependent degradation by microorganisms during sewage transit can lead to variable reductions in biomarker levels
minimal degradation of biomarker in flowing sewage (levels persist in sewage)	slow degradation allows sampling raw sewage further downstream, permitting better mixing of influent "pulses"; ensures minimal loses during transit through sewer connections of varied lengths and residence times	sewage pulses with widely varying biomarker levels (compounded by changing pulse frequency) greatly increase the required frequency of sampling ^a
levels in raw sewage well above method detection limit (MDL)	few analytical interferences; easier implementation of a routine method	isobaric biomarker isomers often become common interferences with methods using mass spectrometry
minimal potential for exogenous interference from other sources	exogenous sources include residues of target analyte on analyst's hands	residues of target analytes can sometimes be excreted as sweat (e.g., drugs) or remain from prior dermal contact or direct application (e.g., personal care products) (Daughton and Ruhoy, 2009)

Table 1. Ideal attributes for SCIM biomarkers targeted for estimating population

homogenous distribution; biomarker preferably partitions to aqueous phase	minimal partitioning to dissolved or suspended solids or sludge	partitioning to solids increases the complexity of sampling and sample preparation
minimal degradation of analyte in sampled sewage (levels persist in sewage)	refractory to microbial degradation or to further physicochemical degradation during sample shipment or storage	preservatives may be required to inhibit microbial degradation in stored or shipped samples
minimal de novo, ex vivo formation of analyte in sewage	minimal formation by microbial activity during sewage transit and during sewage treatment	sampling of raw sewage as early as possible in influent stream may be necessary
minimal sample clean-up and sample preparation	requires minimal pre-concentration to meet MDL	excretion of biomarker in the form of conjugates may require additional hydrolysis step
analytical determination uses instrumentation routinely available; analytical methodology amenable to standardization	conventional GS/MS, LC/MS, or immunoassay	innovative "research grade" methodologies are too costly or complex for wide implementation
minimal capital investment in instrumentation; minimal analyst time	allows for high-frequency sampling	"research grade" methodologies are too costly for wide implementation
high sample through-put	amenable to automation; reduces cost	analyst intervention reduces timeliness of results
potential for in-stream continuous sampling or monitoring	equilibrium passive samplers (EPS) allow for passive, time-integrated sampling; ^b in-stream sensors facilitate real-time data	discrete sampling gives biased results because of stream heterogeneity and sewage pulses
minimal occupational hazards for technicians	minimal hazards from samples, and from analytical reagents or reactions	handling raw sewage poses risks associated with pathogen exposure

^a The challenges associated with obtaining representative samples from an STP are discussed by Ort et al. (2010b).

^b Examples of EPS (Zabiegała et al., 2010) include polar organic chemical integrative samplers (POCIS) and semipermeable membrane devices (SPMD).

_

per capita CoP excretion rate	study size	reference
$270 \pm 62 \text{ mg/day}$	12 healthy adults	(Bartram et al., 1991)
567 ± 214 mg/day	6 healthy subjects	(Batta et al., 2002)
nil	8 subjects fed a high-carbohydrate diet free of fat and fiber for 12 days	(DenBesten et al., 1973)
$346 \pm 45 \text{ mg/day}$	38 healthy adults; none was a low-converter (all showed greater than 89% conversion)	(de Leon et al., 1987)
420 (301-662) [129-704] mg/day <butter-supplemented diet=""> 417 (228-666) [128-1305] mg/day <corn diet="" oil-supplemented=""></corn></butter-supplemented>	mean (and range) of individual averages, and [total range of individual values] for 6 subjects	(Eneroth et al., 1964)
222-740 mg/day ^b	22 subjects	(Férézou et al., 1978)
500-1,500 mg/day (total fecal neutral sterols) [CoP rate would be roughly 40-80%]	preponderance of data from 15 studies published from 1957-1965	(Miettinen et al., 1965)
155.2-345.3 mg/day	range in averages for 5 patients on a constant fat diet monitored for 3 weeks	(Mitchell and Diver, 1967)
80.9 ± 21.9 mg/day 150.4 ± 21.2 mg/day 152.9 ± 24.1 mg/day 182.8 ± 40.7 mg/day	 - 18 Seventh-Day Adventist pure vegetarians - 50 SDA lacto-ovo vegetarians - 50 SDA non-vegetarians - 50 general population non-vegetarians 	(Nair et al., 1984)
266.4 mg/day ^b 634.5 mg/day ^b 357.1 mg/day ^b	22 Indian vegetarians22 white omnivores18 white vegetarian premenopausal women	(Reddy et al., 1998)
3.65 <u>mg/day/kg</u> body weight 7.24-7.45 <u>mg/day/kg</u> body weight (for a 70 kg individual, these translate to 256 mg/day and 507-522 mg/day)	 existing mixed western diet high-fat, high-beef diet subjects; excretion rate returned to 3.84 mg/day/kg body weight post test diet 	(Reddy et al., 1980)
794-995 mg/day (5 subjects) ^c 241-499 mg/day (2 subjects)	two groups possibly displaying high and low conversion; data represent total CoP (including conjugates)	(Rosenfeld, 1964)
294-668 mg/day (7 subjects) ^c 5-6 mg/day (2 subjects) 100 mg/day (1 subject)	10 subjects (7 healthy and 3 hospitalized)	(Sekimoto et al., 1983)

Table 2. Selected data on per capita total daily excretion of CoP ^a

^a These data exclude all reports that provided CoP excretion data solely on the basis of fecal concentrations with no ^b Ranges and averages of excretion rates derived from data in cited reference.

^c Some studies, with multiple ranges, often provide data for sub-populations with diseases or having high-, low-, and nilconversion efficiencies.

Table 3. Major steps required for validating SCIM concept for estimating population sizeby monitoring for coprostanol or other biomarkers

Milestone	Rationale
Adopt/develop sewage sampling methodology	Must accommodate solids. Preferably flow-proportional and time- integrated to acquire 24-h samples
Adopt/develop and standardize analytical methodology	Method would ideally be suitable for automation; determine analytical figures of merit and whether parameters such as metabolic conjugation are important to accommodate
Identify suitable number of STPs in a variety of geographic locales for acquiring test samples	STPs must span a broad range of populations served, and the error associated with the established measures of the population sizes must be well known and understood
Acquire CoP flux data from each STP	Using the monitored CoP fluxes, calculate the estimated per capita contributions for each STP using known population sizes. Determine the variance among STPs
Acquire time-series data from select individual STPs	Evaluate variation in data with time (daily, weekly, monthly). A portion of data variance will originate from the measurement methodology and another portion from actual <u>de facto</u> population fluctuations
Establish "reference ranges" of per capita daily excretion	This will entail an iterative process of repeated sampling at a sufficient number and diversity of STPs serving established populations
Perform sensitivity and uncertainty analyses	Establish those variables contributing the most error and take measures to reduce them

Figure 1. Chemical structures of select biomarkers



Acknowledgments

U.S. EPA Notice: The United States Environmental Protection Agency through its Office of Research and Development (ORD) funded and managed the research described here. It has been subjected to the Agency's administrative review and approved for publication. This work was supported by ORD's Pathfinder Innovation Program, which was launched in October, 2010. The assistance of MST Scuderi (SEEP, US EPA, Las Vegas) in maintenance of the EndNote database was greatly appreciated.

References

- Aickin M, Dunn CN, Flood TJ. Estimation of population denominators for public health studies at the tract, gender, and age-specific level. Am J Public Health 1991;81:918-20.
- Alessio L, Berlin A, Dell'Orto A, Toffoletto F, Ghezzi I. Reliability of urinary creatinine as a parameter used to adjust values of urinary biological indicators. Int Arch Occup Environ Health 1985;55:99-106.
- Alexander GC, Stevens RJ. Per capita phosphorus loading from domestic sewage. Water Res 1976;10:757-64.
- Anderson PD, D'Aco VJ, Shanahan P, Chapra SC, Buzby ME, Cunningham VL, et al. Screening analysis of human pharmaceutical compounds in US surface waters. Environ Sci Technol 2004;38:838-49.
- Andrási N, Helenkár A, Záray G, Vasanits A, Molnár-Perl I. Derivatization and fragmentation pattern analysis of natural and synthetic steroids, as their trimethylsilyl (oxime) ether derivatives by gas chromatography mass spectrometry: analysis of dissolved steroids in wastewater samples. J Chromatogr 2011;1218:1878-90.
- Arumugam M, Raes J, Pelletier E, Le Paslier D, Yamada T, Mende DR, et al. Enterotypes of the human gut microbiome. Nature 2011;473:174-80.
- Bachtiar T, Radjasa OK, Sabdono A. Natural biodegradation of coprostanol in an experimental system of three environmental conditions of jakarta waters, Indonesia. Journal of Coastal Development 2004;7:159-68.
- Baker LA. New Concepts for Managing Urban Pollution. In: Baker LA, editor. The Water Environment of Cities. Springer US, 2009, chapter 5, pp. 69-91.
- Banta-Green CJ, Field JA, Chiaia AC, Sudakin DL, Power L, de Montigny L. The spatial epidemiology of cocaine, methamphetamine and 3,4-methylenedioxymethamphetamine (MDMA) use: a demonstration using a population measure of community drug load derived from municipal wastewater. Addiction 2009;104:1874-80.
- Barr DB, Wilder LC, Caudill SP, Gonzalez AJ, Needham LL, Pirkle JL. Urinary Creatinine Concentrations in the U.S. Population: Implications for Urinary Biologic Monitoring Measurements. Environ Health Perspect 2004;113:192-200.
- Bartlett PD. Degradation of coprostanol in an experimental system. Mar Pollut Bull 1987;18:27-29.
- Bartram H-P, Scheppach W, Heid C, Fabian C, Kasper H. Effect of Starch Malabsorption on Fecal Bile Acids and Neutral Sterols in Humans: Possible Implications for Colonic Carcinogenesis. Cancer Res 1991;51:4238-42.
- Basu A, Mitra S, Chung J, Guha Mazumder DN, Ghosh N, Kalman D, et al. Creatinine, Diet, Micronutrients, and Arsenic Methylation in West Bengal, India. Environ Health Perspect 2011;119.
- Batta AK, Salen G, Batta P, Tint GS, Alberts DS, Earnest DL. Simultaneous quantitation of fatty acids, sterols and bile acids in human stool by capillary gas-liquid chromatography. J Chromatogr B 2002;775:153-61.
- Bell M. Measuring Temporary Mobility: Dimensions and Issues, 2004, Discussion Paper no. 2004/01, Queensland Centre for Population Research, School of Geography, Planning

and Architecture, University of Queensland, Queensland, Australia, pp 25. Available on: http://espace.library.uq.edu.au/view/UQ:10557.

- Benno P, Midtvedt K, Alam M, Collinder E, Norin E, Midtvedt T. Examination of intestinal conversion of cholesterol to coprostanol in 633 healthy subjects reveals an age- and sex-dependent pattern. Microb Ecol Health Dis 2005;17:200-04.
- Bingham SA, Cummings JH. The use of creatinine output as a check on the completeness of 24hour urine collections. Hum Nutr Clin Nutr 1985;39:343-53.
- Birk JJ, Teixeira WG, Neves EG, Glaser B. Faeces deposition on Amazonian Anthrosols as assessed from 5β-stanols. J Archaeol Sci 2011;38:1209-20.
- Bisceglia K, Roberts A, Schantz M, Lippa K. Quantification of drugs of abuse in municipal wastewater via SPE and direct injection liquid chromatography mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 2010;398:2701-12.
- Bleiler RE, Schedl HP. Creatinine excretion: variability and relationships to diet and body size. J Lab Clin Med 1962;59:945-55.
- Boeniger MF, Lowry LK, Rosenberg J. Interpretation of urine results used to assess chemical exposure with emphasis on creatinine adjustments: a review. Am Ind Hyg Assoc J 1993;54:615-27.
- Bone E, Drasar BS, Hill MJ. Gut bacteria and their metabolic activities in familial polyposis. The Lancet 1975;305:1117-20.
- Börjesson E, Sundin A, Leeming R, Torstensson L. New method for determination of fecal sterols in urine using non-chlorinated solvents. J Chromatogr B 1998;713:438-42.
- Brostrom KE. Are Fecal Sterols a Possible Alternative Indicator of Human Waste Contamination in Hawaiian Recreational Waters? Master of Science dissertation, University of Hawaii, Manoa, 2005, pp 136. Available on: http://scholarspace.manoa.hawaii.edu/handle/10125/10508.
- Brown RC, Wade TL. Sedimentary coprostanol and hydrocarbon distribution adjacent to a sewage outfall. Water Res 1984;18:621-32.
- Bull ID, Elhmmali MM, Roberts DJ, Evershed RP. The Application of Steroidal Biomarkers to Track the Abandonment of a Roman Wastewater Course at the Agora (Athens, Greece). Archaeometry 2003;45:149-61.
- Bull ID, Lockheart MJ, Elhmmali MM, Roberts DJ, Evershed RP. The origin of faeces by means of biomarker detection. Environ Int 2002;27:647-54.
- Calles-Escandon J, Cunningham JJ, Snyder P, Jacob R, Huszar G, Loke J, et al. Influence of exercise on urea, creatinine, and 3-methylhistidine excretion in normal human subjects. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metabol 1984;246:E334-E38.
- Chaler R, Simoneit BRT, Grimalt JO. Bile acids and sterols in urban sewage treatment plants. J Chromatogr 2001;927:155-60.
- Chiaia AC, Banta-Green C, Field J. Eliminating Solid Phase Extraction with Large-Volume Injection LC/MS/MS: Analysis of Illicit and Legal Drugs and Human Urine Indicators in US Wastewaters. Environ Sci Technol 2008;42:8841-48.
- Chiaia Hernandez AC. Large volume (1,800 μL) injection HPLC/MS/MS for the quantitative determination of illicit drugs and human urinary biomarkers in municipal wastewater, Master of Science dissertation, Oregon State University, 2008, pp 89. Available on: http://hdl.handle.net/1957/9128.

- Clara M, Gans O, Windhofer G, Krenn U, Hartl W, Braun K, et al. Occurrence of polycyclic musks in wastewater and receiving water bodies and fate during wastewater treatment. Chemosphere 2011;82:1116-23.
- Curtis G, Fogel M. Creatinine Excretion: Diurnal Variation and Variability of Whole and Part-Day Measures: A Methodologic Issue in Psychoendocrine Research. Psychosom Med 1970;32:337-50.
- Dam H. The formation of coprosterol in the intestine. II. The action of intestinal bacteria on cholesterol. Biochem J 1934;28:820-25.
- Dan Y, He Z. A Dynamic Model for Urban Population Density Estimation Using Mobile Phone Location Data. 2010 5th IEEE Conference on Industrial Electronics and Applications (ICIEA) 2010;15-17 June:1429-33.
- Daughton CG. Illicit drugs in municipal sewage: Proposed new non-intrusive tool to heighten public awareness of societal use of illicit/abused drugs and their potential for ecological consequence. In: Daughton CG, Jones-Lepp T, editors. Pharmaceuticals and Personal Care Products in the Environment: Scientific and Regulatory Issues. American Chemical Society Symposium Series 791, Washington, DC, 2001, chapter 20, pp. 348-64.
- Daughton CG. Illicit Drugs: Contaminants in the Environment and Utility in Forensic Epidemiology. Rev Environ Contam Toxicol 2011;210:60-110.
- Daughton CG, Ruhoy IS. Environmental footprint of pharmaceuticals: the significance of factors beyond direct excretion to sewers. Environ Toxicol Chem 2009;28:2495-521.
- Dawit M, Williams ID, Fitzsimons MF. Determination of 1-aminopropan-2-one, a dissolved sewage component, in water samples. Water Res 2001;35:1135-40.
- de Leon MP, Roncucci L, di Donato P, Sacchetti C, Pezcoller C, Annoni C, et al. Fecal Neutral Steroids in Normal Conditions and in Patients with Polyps or Cancer of the Large Bowel. Cancer Res 1987;47:305-10.
- del Campo G, Gallego B, Berregi I, Casado JA. Creatinine, creatine and protein in cooked meat products. Food Chem 1998;63:187-90.
- DenBesten L, Reyna RH, Connor WE, Stegink LD. The Different Effects on the Serum Lipids and Fecal Steroids of High Carbohydrate Diets Given Orally or Intravenously. J Clin Invest 1973;52:1384-93.
- Deng C, Wu C, Wang L. Improving the housing-unit method for small-area population estimation using remote-sensing and GIS information. Int J Remote Sens 2010;31:5673-88.
- Dennis R, Howick R, Stewart N. Methods of estimating population and household projections, 2007, Document No. SC030238, Environment Agency, Bristol, England, pp 59. Available on: http://publications.environment-agency.gov.uk/PDF/SCH00207BLXO-E-E.pdf.
- Editorial. Estimating population now an impossible task. Ocean City Today, Ocean City, Maryland, October 2, 2009. Available on: http://www.oceancitytoday.net/news/2009-10-02/opinion/019.html.
- Edwards OM, Bayliss RIS, Millen S. Urinary creatinine excretion as an index of the completeness of 24-hour urine collections. The Lancet 1969;294:1165-66.
- Eganhouse RP, Olaguer DP, Gould BR, Phinney CS. Use of molecular markers for the detection of municipal sewage sludge at sea. Mar Environ Res 1988;25:1-22.

- Eneroth P, Hellström K, Ryhage R. Identification and quantification of neutral fecal steroids by gas–liquid chromatography and mass spectrometry: studies of human excretion during two dietary regimens. J Lipid Res 1964;5:245-62.
- Evershed RP, Bethell PH. Application of Multimolecular Biomarker Techniques to the Identification of Fecal Material in Archaeological Soils and Sediments. Archaeological Chemistry. American Chemical Society Symposium Series 625, 1996, chapter 13, pp. 157-72.
- Férézou J, Gouffier E, Coste T, Chevallier F. Daily Elimination of Fecal Neutral Sterols by Humans. Digestion 1978;18:201-12.
- Fitzsimons M, Belt S. Dynamic behaviour of 1-aminopropan-2-one in sewage: a preliminary synthetic and spectroscopic study. Environ Chem Let 2005;3:70-73.
- Fitzsimons MF, Abdul Rashid MK, Riley JP, Wolff GA. Aminopropanone as a marker for raw sewage in natural waters. Mar Pollut Bull 1995;30:306-12.
- Forbes G, Bruining G. Urinary creatinine excretion and lean body mass. Am J Clin Nutr 1976;29:1359-66.
- Fox KK, Cassani G, Facchi A, Schröder FR, Poelloth C, Holt MS. Measured variation in boron loads reaching European sewage treatment works. Chemosphere 2002;47:499-505.
- Froehner S, Souza DB, Machado KS, da Rosa EC. Tracking Anthropogenic Inputs in Barigui River, Brazil Using Biomarkers. Water, Air, Soil Pollut 2010;210:33-41.
- Gasser G, Rona M, Voloshenko A, Shelkov R, Lev O, Elhanany S, et al. Evaluation of micropollutant tracers. II. Carbamazepine tracer for wastewater contamination from a nearby water recharge system and from non-specific sources. Desalination 2011;273:398-404.
- Gérard P. Gastrointestinal Tract: Microbial Metabolism of Steroids. In: Timmis KN, editor. Handbook of Hydrocarbon and Lipid Microbiology. Springer Berlin Heidelberg, 2010, pp. 3133-40.
- Gérard P, Lepercq P, Leclerc M, Gavini F, Raibaud P, Juste C. *Bacteroides* sp. Strain D8, the First Cholesterol-Reducing Bacterium Isolated from Human Feces. Appl Environ Microbiol 2007;73:5742-49.
- Gilli G, Rovere R, Traversi D, Schilirò T, Pignata C. Faecal sterols determination in wastewater and surface water. J Chromatogr B 2006;843:120-24.
- Glassmeyer ST, Furlong ET, Kolpin DW, Cahill JD, Zaugg SD, Werner SL, et al. Transport of Chemical and Microbial Compounds from Known Wastewater Discharges: Potential for Use as Indicators of Human Fecal Contamination. Environ Sci Technol 2005;39:5157-69.
- Glatz JFC, Schouten FJM, den Engelsman G, Katan MB. Quantitative determination of neutral steroids and bile acids in human feces by capillary gas-liquid chromatography. In: Beynen AC, Geelen MJH, Katan MB, Schouten JA, editors. Cholesterol Metabolism in Health and Disease: Studies in the Netherlands. Ponsen & Looijen, Wageningen, Netherlands, 1985, pp. 103-12.
- Goldschmidt PG, Dahl AW. Demoflush Estimating Population in Seasonal Resort Communities. Growth Change 1976;7:44-48.
- Goldshtein O, Messer H, Zinevich A. Rain rate estimation using measurements from commercial telecommunications links. IEEE Transactions on Signal Processing 2009;57:1616-25.
- Goodfellow RM, Cardoso J, Eglinton G, Dawson JP, Best GA. A faecal sterol survey in the Clyde Estuary. Mar Pollut Bull 1977;8:272-76.

Greenblatt DJ, Ransil BJ, Harmatz JS, Smith TW, Duhme DW, Koch-Weser J. Variability of 24hour urinary creatinine excretion by normal subjects. J Clin Pharmacol 1976;16:321-28.

- Harman C, Reid M, Thomas KV. In Situ Calibration of a Passive Sampling Device for Selected Illicit Drugs and Their Metabolites in Wastewater, and Subsequent Year-Long Assessment of Community Drug Usage. Environ Sci Technol 2011;45:5676-82.
- Hatcher PG, McGillivary PA. Sewage contamination in the New York Bight. Coprostanol as an indicator. Environ Sci Technol 1979;13:1225-29.
- Hee SSQ. Biological Environmental Exposure Levels (BEELs): Urinary Sampling, Volume, and Normalization, 2010, draft 6, 19 May, Biological Monitoring Committee, American Industrial Hygiene Association, Fairfax, VA, pp 10.
- Heidrich ES, Curtis TP, Dolfing J. Determination of the Internal Chemical Energy of Wastewater. Environ Sci Technol 2010;45:827-32.
- Heymsfield SB, Arteaga C, McManus C, Smith J, Moffitt S. Measurement of muscle mass in humans: validity of the 24-hour urinary creatinine method. Am J Clin Nutr 1983;37:478-94.
- Höglund C. Evaluation of microbial health risks associated with the reuse of source-separated human urine, Doctoral dissertation, Royal Institute of Technology (KTH), Stockholm, Sweden, 2001, pp 87. Available on: http://www2.gtz.de/Dokumente/oe44/ecosan/enmicrobial-health-risks-source-separated-human-urine-2001.pdf.
- Hoogwerf BJ, Laine DC, Greene E. Urine C-peptide and creatinine (Jaffe method) excretion in healthy young adults on varied diets: sustained effects of varied carbohydrate, protein, and meat content. Am J Clin Nutr 1986;43:350-60.
- Hughes KA, Thompson A. Distribution of sewage pollution around a maritime Antarctic research station indicated by faecal coliforms, Clostridium perfringens and faecal sterol markers. Environ Pollut 2004;127:315-21.
- Hur J, Lee B-M, Lee T-H, Park D-H. Estimation of Biological Oxygen Demand and Chemical Oxygen Demand for Combined Sewer Systems Using Synchronous Fluorescence Spectra. Sensors 2010;10:2460-71.
- Isobe KO, Tarao M, Chiem NH, Minh LY, Takada H. Effect of Environmental Factors on the Relationship between Concentrations of Coprostanol and Fecal Indicator Bacteria in Tropical (Mekong Delta) and Temperate (Tokyo) Freshwaters. Appl Environ Microbiol 2004;70:814-21.
- Isobe KO, Tarao M, Zakaria MP, Chiem NH, Minh LY, Takada H. Quantitative Application of Fecal Sterols Using Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry to Investigate Fecal Pollution in Tropical Waters: Western Malaysia and Mekong Delta, Vietnam. Environ Sci Technol 2002;36:4497-507.
- Jaffrezic A, Jardé E, Pourcher A-M, Gourmelon M, Caprais M-P, Heddadj D, et al. Microbial and Chemical Markers: Runoff Transfer in Animal Manure-Amended Soils. J Environ Qual 2011;40:959-68.
- James GD, Sealey JE, Alderman M, Ljungman S, Mueller FB, Pecker MS, et al. A longitudinal study of urinary creatinine and creatinine clearance in normal subjects. Race, sex, and age differences. Am J Hypertens 1988;1:124-31.
- Jeanneau L, Jardé E, Gruau G. Influence of salinity and natural organic matter on the solid phase extraction of sterols and stanols: Application to the determination of the human sterol fingerprint in aqueous matrices. J Chromatogr 2011;1218:2513-20.

- Jenkins D, Hill M, Cummings J. Effect of wheat fiber on blood lipids, fecal steroid excretion and serum iron. Am J Clin Nutr 1975;28:1408-11.
- Kasprzyk-Hordern B, Dinsdale RM, Guwy AJ. Illicit drugs and pharmaceuticals in the environment – Forensic applications of environmental data, Part 2: Pharmaceuticals as chemical markers of faecal water contamination. Environ Pollut 2009;157:1778-86.
- Kay RM. Effects of Diet on the Fecal Excretion and Bacterial Modification of Acidic and Neutral Steroids, and Implications for Colon Carcinogenesis. Cancer Res 1981;41:3774-77.
- Keller S. Faecal varieties between high- and low-converters of cholesterol. Eur J Clin Nutr 2010;64:227-29.
- Keller S, Gimmler F, Jahreis G. Octacosanol Administration to Humans Decreases Neutral Sterol and Bile Acid Concentration in Feces. Lipids 2008;43:109-15.
- Keller S, Jahreis G. Determination of underivatised sterols and bile acid trimethyl silyl ether methyl esters by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry-single ion monitoring in faeces. J Chromatogr B 2004;813:199-207.
- Keller V, Fox K, Rees HG, Young AR. Estimating population served by sewage treatment works from readily available GIS data. Sci Total Environ 2006;360:319-27.
- Keller VDJ, Rees HG, Fox KK, Whelan MJ. A new generic approach for estimating the concentrations of down-the-drain chemicals at catchment and national scale. Environ Pollut 2007;148:334-42.
- Kesteloot H, Joossens JV. On the determinants of the creatinine clearance: a population study. J Hum Hypertens 1996;10:245-49.
- Kesteloot HE, Joossens JV. Relationship between dietary protein intake and serum urea, uric acid and creatinine, and 24-hour urinary creatinine excretion: the BIRNH Study. J Am Coll Nutr 1993;12:42-46.
- Khan U, Nicell J. Assessment of the Aquatic Release and Relevance of Selected Endogenous Chemicals: Androgens, Thyroids and Their in Vivo Metabolites. In: Halden RU, editor. Contaminants of Emerging Concern in the Environment: Ecological and Human Health Considerations. American Chemical Society, Washington, DC, 2010, chapter 22, pp. 437-68.
- Kirchmer CJ. 5 Beta-cholestan-3 beta-ol: An indicator of fecal pollution, Doctoral dissertation, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, 1971, pp 118. Available on: http://www.archive.org/details/5betacholestan3b00kirc.
- Korpela JT, Adlercreutz H. Fecal Neutral Sterols in Omnivorous and Vegetarian Women. Scand J Gastroenterol 1985;20:1180-84.
- Korpela JT, Adlercreutz H, Turunen MJ. Fecal Free and Conjugated Bile Acids and Neutral Sterols in Vegetarians, Omnivores, and Patients with Colorectal Cancer. Scand J Gastroenterol 1988;23:277-83.
- Lai FY, Ort C, Gartner C, Carter S, Prichard J, Kirkbride P, et al. Refining the estimation of illicit drug consumptions from wastewater analysis: co-analysis of prescription pharmaceuticals and uncertainty assessment. Water Res 2011;45:4437-48.
- Larrarte F. Suspended solids within sewers: an experimental study. Environ Fluid Mech 2008;8:249-61.
- LeBlanc LA, Latimer JS, Ellis JT, Quinn JG. The geochemistry of coprostanol in waters and surface sediments from Narragansett Bay. Estuar Coast Shelf Sci 1992;34:439-58.

- Leeming R, Ball A, Ashbolt N, Nichols P. Using faecal sterols from humans and animals to distinguish faecal pollution in receiving waters. Water Res 1996;30:2893-900.
- Leeming R, Nichols PD. Concentrations of coprostanol that correspond to existing bacterial indicator guideline limits. Water Res 1996;30:2997-3006.
- Lichtenstein AH. Intestinal Cholesterol Metabolism. Ann Med 1990;22:49-52.
- Lipkin M, Reddy BS, Weisburger J, Schechter L. Nondegradation of fecal cholesterol in subjects at high risk for cancer of the large intestine. J Clin Invest 1981;67:304-07.
- Macy RL, Naumann HD, Bailey ME. Water-Soluble Flavor and Odor Precursors of Meat. 5. Influence of Heating on Acid-Extractable Non-Nucleotide Chemical Constituents of Beef, Lamb and Pork. J Food Sci 1970;35:83-87.
- Managaki S, Takada H, Kim D-M, Horiguchi T, Shiraishi H. Three-dimensional distributions of sewage markers in Tokyo Bay water—fluorescent whitening agents (FWAs). Mar Pollut Bull 2006;52:281-92.
- Manz F, Hülsemann J, Schöch G. Effects of different heat treatment procedures on creatine and creatinine contents of milk. Milchwissenschaft 1991;46:493-94.
- Mayersohn M, Conrad KA, Achari R. The influence of a cooked meat meal on creatinine plasma concentration and creatinine clearance. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1983;15:227-30.
- McCalley DV, Cooke M, Nickless G. Effect of sewage treatment on faecal sterols. Water Res 1981;15:1019-25.
- Midtvedt A-C, Midtvedt T. Conversion of Cholesterol to Coprostanol by the Intestinal Microflora during the First Two Years of Human Life. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1993;17:161-68.
- Midtvedt T, Frederichsen P. Influence of Antibiotics on Microbial Intestinal Transformation of Cholesterol to Coprostanol in Man. Scand J Gastroenterol 1977;12:669-72.
- Midtvedt T, Lingaas E, Carlstedt-Duke B, Hŏverstad T, Midtvedt A-C, Saxerholt H, et al. Intestinal microbial conversion of cholesterol to coprostanol in man. APMIS 1990;98:839-44.
- Miettinen TA, Ahrens EH, Grundy SM. Quantitative isolation and gas–liquid chromatographic analysis of total dietary and fecal neutral steroids. J Lipid Res 1965;6:411-24.
- Mitchell W, Diver M. Analysis of fecal neutral steroids and bile acids in humans on constant fat diet. Lipids 1967;2:467-72.
- Moliner-Martinez Y, Herráez-Hernández R, Molins-Legua C, Campins-Falcó P. Improving analysis of apolar organic compounds by the use of a capillary titania-based column: Application to the direct determination of faecal sterols cholesterol and coprostanol in wastewater samples. J Chromatogr 2010;1217:4682-87.
- Moskovitz M, White C, Barnett RN, Stevens S, Russell E, Vargo D, et al. Diet, fecal bile acids, and neutral sterols in carcinoma of the colon. Dig Dis Sci 1979;24:746-51.
- Murtaugh J, Bunch R. Sterols as a measure of fecal pollution. J Water Pollut Control Fed 1967;39:404-09.
- Nair P. Role of bile acids and neutral sterols in carcinogenesis. Am J Clin Nutr 1988;48:768-74.
- Nair P, Turjman N, Goodman G, Guidry C, Calkins B. Diet, nutrition intake, and metabolism in populations at high and low risk for colon cancer: Metabolism of neutral sterols. Am J Clin Nutr 1984;40:931-36.
- Neset T-SS, Singer H, Longrée P, Bader H-P, Scheidegger R, Wittmer A, et al. Understanding consumption-related sucralose emissions A conceptual approach combining substance-flow analysis with sampling analysis. Sci Total Environ 2010;408:3261-69.

- Neubert A, Remer T. The impact of dietary protein intake on urinary creatinine excretion in a healthy pediatric population. J Pediatr 1998;133:655-59.
- Newman DJ, Pugia MJ, Lott JA, Wallace JF, Hiar AM. Urinary protein and albumin excretion corrected by creatinine and specific gravity. Clin Chim Acta 2000;294:139-55.
- Nguyen D-K, Bruchet A, Arpino P. High resolution capillary GC–MS analysis of low molecular weight organic compounds in municipal wastewater. J High Resolut Chromatogr 1994;17:153-59.
- Norin E. Intestinal Cholesterol Conversion in Adults and Elderly from Four Different European Countries. Ann Nutr Metab 2008;52:12-14.
- Oppenheimer J, Eaton A, Badruzzaman M, Haghani AW, Jacangelo JG. Occurrence and Suitability of Sucralose as an Indicator Compound of Wastewater Loading to Surface Waters in Urbanized Regions. Water Res 2011;45:4019-27.
- Ort C, Hollender J, Schaerer M, Siegrist H. Model-Based Evaluation of Reduction Strategies for Micropollutants from Wastewater Treatment Plants in Complex River Networks. Environ Sci Technol 2009;43:3214-20.
- Ort C, Lawrence MG, Reungoat J, Mueller JF. Sampling for PPCPs in Wastewater Systems: Comparison of Different Sampling Modes and Optimization Strategies. Environ Sci Technol 2010a;44:6289-96.
- Ort C, Lawrence MG, Rieckermann J, Joss A. Sampling for Pharmaceuticals and Personal Care Products (PPCPs) and Illicit Drugs in Wastewater Systems: Are Your Conclusions Valid? A Critical Review. Environ Sci Technol 2010b;44:6024-35.
- Peuchant E, Salles C, Jensen R. Relationship between fecal neutral steroid concentrations and malignancy in colon cells. Cancer 1987;60:994-99.
- Pratt C, Warnken J, Leeming R, Arthur JM, Grice DI. Detection of Intermittent Sewage Pollution in a Subtropical, Oligotrophic, Semi-enclosed Embayment System Using Sterol Signatures in Sediments. Environ Sci Technol 2007;41:792-802.
- Quéméneur M, Marty Y. Fatty acids and sterols in domestic wastewaters. Water Res 1994;28:1217-26.
- Ransil B, Greenblatt D, Koch-Weser J. Evidence for systematic temporal variation in 24-hour urinary creatinine excretion. J Clin Pharmacol 1977;17:108-19.
- Reddy BS, Hanson D, Mangat S, Mathews L, Sbaschnig M, Sharma C, et al. Effect of high-fat, high-beef diet and of mode of cooking of beef in the diet on fecal bacterial enzymes and fecal bile acids and neutral sterols. J Nutr 1980;110:1880-87.
- Reddy BS, Mastromarino A, Gustafson C, Lipkin M, Wynder EL. Fecal bile acids and neutral sterols in patients with familial polyposis. Cancer 1976;38:1694-98.
- Reddy BS, Weisburger JH, Wynder EL. Effects of High Risk and Low Risk Diets for Colon Carcinogenesis on Fecal Microflora and Steroids in Man. J Nutr 1975;105:878-84.
- Reddy S, Sanders TAB, Owen RW, Thompson MH. Faecal pH, bile acid and sterol concentrations in premenopausal Indian and white vegetarians compared with white omnivores. Br J Nutr 1998;79:495-500.
- Reid MJ, Langford KH, Mørland J, Thomas KV. Analysis and Interpretation of Specific Ethanol Metabolites, Ethyl Sulfate, and Ethyl Glucuronide in Sewage Effluent for the Quantitative Measurement of Regional Alcohol Consumption. Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research 2011;35:1593-99.

- Remer T, Neubert A, Maser-Gluth C. Anthropometry-based reference values for 24-h urinary creatinine excretion during growth and their use in endocrine and nutritional research. Am J Clin Nutr 2002;75:561-69.
- Rieckermann Jr, Anta J, Scheidegger A, Ort C. Assessing Wastewater Micropollutant Loads with Approximate Bayesian Computations. Environ Sci Technol 2011;45:4399-406.
- Rosenfeld RS. The isolation of coprostanol from sterol esters of human feces. Arch Biochem Biophys 1964;108:384-85.
- Rosenfeld RS, Hellman L. Reduction and esterification of cholesterol and sitosterol by homogenates of feces. J Lipid Res 1971;12:192-97.
- Rowsell V, Tangney P, Hunt C, Voulvoulis N. Estimating Levels of Micropollutants in Municipal Wastewater. Water, Air, Soil Pollut 2010;206:357-68.
- Rujiralai T, Bull ID, Llewellyn N, Evershed RP. In situ polar organic chemical integrative sampling (POCIS) of steroidal estrogens in sewage treatment works discharge and river water. J Environ Monit 2011;13:1427-34.
- Russo B. Questions Surround Ocean City Demoflush Estimates. Maryland Coast Dispatch, Inc, Berlin, MD, August 14, 2009. Available on: http://www.mdcoastdispatch.com/articles/2009/08/14/Top-Stories/Questions-Surround-Ocean-City-Demoflush-Estimates.
- Ryan D, Robards K, Prenzler PD, Kendall M. Recent and potential developments in the analysis of urine: A review. Anal Chim Acta 2011;684:17-29.
- Ryser A, Bryner A. Measuring rainfall with mobile phone antennas, Eawag: Swiss Federal Institute of Aquatic Science and Technology, Dübendorf, Switzerland, 2010. Available on: http://www.eawag.ch/medien/bulletin/20100126/index_EN.
- Schönning C, Leeming R, Stenström TA. Faecal contamination of source-separated human urine based on the content of faecal sterols. Water Res 2002;36:1965-72.
- Scott PJ, Hurley PJ. Demonstration of individual variation in constancy of 24-hour urinary creatinine excretion. Clin Chim Acta 1968;21:411-14.
- Sekimoto H, Shimada O, Makanishi M, Nakano T, Katayama O. Interrelationship between serum and fecal sterols. Jpn J Med 1983;22:14-20.
- Shah VG, Hugh Dunstan R, Geary PM, Coombes P, Roberts TK, Von Nagy-Felsobuki E. Evaluating potential applications of faecal sterols in distinguishing sources of faecal contamination from mixed faecal samples. Water Res 2007;41:3691-700.
- Shelton JM, Kim L, Fang J, Ray C, Yan T. Assessing the Severity of Rainfall-Derived Infiltration and Inflow and Sewer Deterioration Based on the Flux Stability of Sewage Markers. Environ Sci Technol 2011;45:8683-90.
- Singh S, Azua A, Chaudhary A, Khan S, Willett K, Gardinali P. Occurrence and distribution of steroids, hormones and selected pharmaceuticals in South Florida coastal environments. Ecotoxicology 2010;19:338-50.
- Singh SP, Gardinali PR. Trace determination of 1-aminopropanone, a potential marker for wastewater contamination by liquid chromatography and atmospheric pressure chemical ionization-mass spectrometry. Water Res 2006;40:588-94.
- Smith S, Morrison P. Small-Area and Business Demography. In: Poston D, Micklin M, editors. Handbook of Population. Springer US, 2005, pp. 761-85.
- Sundin KA, Leeming RL, Stenström TAB. Degradation of faecal sterols in urine for assessment of faecal cross-contamination in source-separated human urine and urine storage tank sediment. Water Res 1999;33:1975-80.

- Suwazono Y, Åkesson A, Alfvén T, Järup L, Vahter M. Creatinine versus specific gravityadjusted urinary cadmium concentrations. Biomarkers 2005;10:117-26.
- Swanson D, McKibben J. New Directions in the Development of Population Estimates in the United States? Popul Res Pol Rev 2010;29:797-818.
- Switzer-Howse KD, Dutka BJ. Fecal sterol studies: sample processing and microbial degradation, 1978, Scientific Series No. 89, ISBN 0662100409, Inland Waters Directorate, Canada Centre for Inland Waters, Environment Canada, Burlington, Ontario, Canada, pp 14.
- Szucs S, Sarvary A, Cain T, Adany R. Method validation for the simultaneous determination of fecal sterols in surface waters by gas chromatography-mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr Sci 2006;44:70-76.
- Tabak HH, Bloomhuff RN, Bunch RL. Coprostanol a positive tracer of fecal pollution. Developments in Industrial Microbiology. vol. 13, 1972, chapter 25, pp. 296-307.
- Tabak HH, Bunch RL. Mississippi River Basin Sterol Assay Project Report. Coprostanol, a Positive Molecular Marker of Domestic and Run-Off Pollution: Sterol Assay of Raw Sewage, Wastewater Plant Effluent and Surface Waters in the Burlington, Iowa Area on the Mississippi River, 1970, PB-256 929, US Environmental Protection Agency, Water Quality Office, Cincinnati, OH, pp 18. Available on: http://md1.csa.com/partners/viewrecord.php?requester=gs&collection=ENV&recid=7807 329&q=&uid=788837284.
- Takada H, Eganhouse RP. Molecular markers of anthropogenic waste. In: Meyers RA, editor. Encyclopedia of Environmental Analysis and Remediation. John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, NY, 1998, pp. 2883-940.
- Takada H, Farrington JW, Bothner MH, Johnson CG, Tripp BW. Transport of Sludge-Derived Organic Pollutants to Deep-Sea Sediments at Deep Water Dump Site 106. Environ Sci Technol 1994;28:1062-72.
- Thunhurst C. Measuring the health of urban populations: What progress have we made? Public Health 2009;123:e40-e44.
- Tsuzuki Y. An index directly indicates land-based pollutant load contributions of domestic wastewater to the water pollution and its application. Sci Total Environ 2006;370:425-40.
- Tyagi P, Edwards D, Coyne M. Use of Sterol and Bile Acid Biomarkers to Identify Domesticated Animal Sources of Fecal Pollution. Water, Air, Soil Pollut 2008;187:263-74.
- Ullrich I, Lai H, Vona L, Reid R, Albrink M. Alterations of fecal steroid composition induced by changes in dietary fiber consumption. Am J Clin Nutr 1981;34:2054-60.
- US Census Bureau. Population Estimates: Preliminary Vintage 2010 Population Estimates and 2010 Census Counts for the United States and Puerto Rico, US Census Bureau, Population Division, Washington, DC, 2011. Available on: http://www.census.gov/popest/eval-estimates/eval-est.html.
- USEPA. Septic Systems Fact Sheet, 2008, EPA #832-F-08-057, US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Wastewater Management, Decentralized Wastewater Program, Washington, DC, pp 1. Available on: http://www.epa.gov/owm/septic/pubs/septic systems factsheet.pdf.
- USEPA. WaterSense: Indoor Water Use in the United States, US Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Wastewater Management Washington, DC, 2011. Available on: http://www.epa.gov/WaterSense/pubs/indoor.html.

- Valls M, Bayona JM, Albaiges J. Use of trialkylamines as an indicator of urban sewage in sludges, coastal waters and sediments. Nature 1989;337:722-24.
- van Faassen A, Bol J, van Dokkum W, Pikaar N, Ockhuizen T, Hermus R. Bile acids, neutral steroids, and bacteria in feces as affected by a mixed, a lacto-ovovegetarian, and a vegan diet. Am J Clin Nutr 1987;46:962-67.
- Veiga P, Juste C, Lepercq P, Saunier K, Béguet F, Gérard P. Correlation between faecal microbial community structure and cholesterol-to-coprostanol conversion in the human gut. FEMS Microbiol Lett 2005;242:81-86.
- Venkatesan MI, Kaplan IR. Sedimentary coprostanol as an index of sewage addition in Santa Monica basin, southern California. Environ Sci Technol 1990;24:208-14.
- Wagner BD, Accurso FJ, Laguna TA. The applicability of urinary creatinine as a method of specimen normalization in the cystic fibrosis population. J Cyst Fibros 2010;9:212-16.
- Waikar SS, Sabbisetti VS, Bonventre JV. Normalization of urinary biomarkers to creatinine during changes in glomerular filtration rate. Kidney Int 2010;78:486-94.
- Walker RW, Wun CK, Litsky W. Coprostanol as an indicator of fecal pollution. CRC Crit Rev Environ Contr 1982;12:91-112.
- Wang ZM, Gallagher D, Nelson ME, Matthews DE, Heymsfield SB. Total-body skeletal muscle mass: evaluation of 24-h urinary creatinine excretion by computerized axial tomography. Am J Clin Nutr 1996;63:863-69.
- Watne AL, Lai H-YL, Mance T, Core S. Fecal steroids and bacterial flora in patients with polyposis coli. Am J Surg 1976;131:42-46.
- Weststrate JA, Ayesh R, Bauer-Plank C, Drewitt PN. Safety Evaluation of Phytosterol Esters. Part 4. Faecal Concentrations of Bile Acids and Neutral Sterols in Healthy Normolipidaemic Volunteers Consuming a Controlled Diet either with or without a Phytosterol Ester-enriched Margarine. Food Chem Toxicol 1999;37:1063-71.
- Weykamp C, Penders T, Schmidt N, Borburgh A, van de Calseyde J, Wolthers B. Steroid profile for urine: reference values. Clin Chem 1989;35:2281-84.
- Wilkins TD, Hackman AS. Two Patterns of Neutral Steroid Conversion in the Feces of Normal North Americans. Cancer Res 1974;34:2250-54.
- Wilmoth J. Population Size. In: Siegel JS, Swanson DA, editors. The Methods and Materials of Demography. Elsevier Academic Press, San Diego, CA, 2004, chapter 4, pp. 65-80.
- Worsfold M, Davie MWJ, Haddaway MJ. Age-related Changes in Body Composition, Hydroxyproline, and Creatinine Excretion in Normal Women. Calcif Tissue Int 1999;64:40-44.
- Wu J, Hu R, Yue J, Yang Z, Zhang L. Study on the Derivatization Process Using N-O-bis-(trimethylsilyl)-trifluoroacetamide, N-(tert-butyldimethylsilyl)-N-methyltrifluoroace tamide[sic], Trimethylsilydiazomethane for the Determination of Fecal Sterols by Gas Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry. Int J Civ Environ Eng 2010;2:103-06.
- Wu S-s, Qiu X, Wang L. Population Estimation Methods in GIS and Remote Sensing: A Review. GIScience & Remote Sensing 2005;42:80-96.
- Wyss M, Kaddurah-Daouk R. Creatine and Creatinine Metabolism. Physiol Rev 2000;80:1107-213.
- Yan W, Byrd GD, Ogden MW. Quantitation of isoprostane isomers in human urine from smokers and nonsmokers by LC-MS/MS. J Lipid Res 2007;48:1607-17.

Zabiegała B, Kot-Wasik A, Urbanowicz M, Namieśnik J. Passive sampling as a tool for obtaining reliable analytical information in environmental quality monitoring. Anal Bioanal Chem 2010;396:273-96.